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(1) 

THIS IS NOT A DRILL: EDUCATION-RELATED 
RESPONSE AND RECOVERY IN THE WAKE 

OF NATURAL DISASTERS 

Wednesday, June 5, 2019 
House of Representatives, 

Subcommittee on Early Childhood, 
Elementary, and Secondary Education, 

Committee on Education and Labor, 
Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in room 
2176, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Gregorio Kilili 
Camacho Sablan (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Sablan, Schrier, Hayes, Shalala, Davis, 
Morelle, Scott, Allen, Thompson, Grothman, Taylor, Timmons, and 
Foxx. 

Staff present: Tylease Alli, Chief Clerk; Nekea Brown, Deputy 
Clerk; Paula Daneri, Education Policy Fellow; Emma Eatman, 
Press Assistant; Christian Haines, General Counsel, Education; 
Ariel Jona, Staff Assistant; Stephanie Lalle, Deputy Communica-
tions Director; Max Moore, Office Aide; Jacque Mosely, Director of 
Education Policy; Veronique Pluviose, Staff Director; Lakeisha 
Steele, Professional Staff; Loredana Valtierra, Education Policy 
Fellow; Banyon Vassar, Deputy Director of Information Technology; 
Adrienne Rolie Webb, Education Policy Fellow; Courtney Butcher, 
Minority Director of Coalitions and Members Services; Amy Raaf 
Jones, Minority, Director of Education and Human Resources Pol-
icy; Hannah Matesic, Minority Director of Operations; Kelley 
McNabb, Minority Communications Director; Casey Nelson, Minor-
ity Staff Assistant; Mandy Schaumburg, Minority Chief Counsel 
and Deputy Director of Education Policy; Meredith Schellin, Minor-
ity Deputy Press Secretary and Digital Advisor; and Brad Thomas, 
Minority Senior Education Policy Advisor. 

Chairman SABLAN. Good morning. The committee on Education 
and Labor will come to order. Welcome, everyone. I note that a 
quorum is present, and the committee is meeting today in a legisla-
tive hearing to hear testimony on This is Not a Drill, Education- 
Related Response and Recovery in the Wake of Natural Disasters. 

Pursuant to committee rule 7(c), opening statements are limited 
to the chair and the ranking member. This allows us to hear more 
from our witnesses sooner and provides all members with adequate 
time to ask questions. 
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A small note. This hearing was scheduled before we knew that 
this was going to be a short week. Votes will be called at 10, and 
Members will go to vote. And Mr. Allen has agreed to come back 
and continue the hearing so we can hear every witness testify. 

So I now recognize myself for making an opening statement. 
Today we are here to examine the Federal Government’s response 
to school communities impacted by natural disasters and the di-
verse challenges our schools face on the road to recovery. We need 
to know what has gone right, what has gone wrong, and what 
needs to improve for the sake of our children and their schools be-
cause we do know that it is a question of when, not if, the next 
storm will hit. 

Our distinguished witnesses will share their harrowing experi-
ence rebuilding communities in the wake of some of our country’s 
most devastating and recent natural disasters. We also have an op-
portunity to hear directly from the Education Department, the Sec-
retary is here, about their role in helping these communities re-
cover. 

Just last October, super Typhoon Yutu devastated my own dis-
trict, the Northern Marianas. Unfortunately, despite being the 
most powerful storm in the world that year and the worst Amer-
ican storm since 1935, Yutu received minimal media coverage or 
even mentions in the President’s Twitter feed unlike other storms 
did. 

However, Mr. Secretary, I do appreciate Secretary DeVos’ phone 
call to me just days after Yutu with her pledge of support for Mari-
anas school, teachers, and students. Secretary DeVos followed 
through on her pledge by releasing $1.1 million in project served 
grant grand funds in January for the Marianas public school sys-
tem, but our students will need much more Federal support to re-
store proper school facilities for the over 900 Hopwood Middle 
School students whose campus was totally destroyed by Yutu and 
are still learning in FEMA built tents. 

Despite many families being displaced and even losing their 
homes, I am inspired by the strength and resilience of our stu-
dents. Their perseverance is reflected in the 900 high school seniors 
who will receive their diplomas next week, I will say, with many 
planning to attend college or serve their country in the military. 
Their perseverance has shown through the Marianas high school 
students I met who won the right to represent the Marianas in the 
congressional App Challenge for the second year in a row. 

This year’s congressional Art Competition winner, Miss Julia 
Theresa Malate’s artwork, ‘‘Marianas Strong’’ shows the strength of 
the people of the Marianas after Super Typhoon Yutu devastated 
our islands. The U.S. Virgin Islands, USVI and Puerto Rico, were 
also devastated by Hurricanes Irma and Maria in 2017. In the U.S. 
Virgin Islands it took 5 weeks for affected public schools to finally 
reopen. Over a year later, these reopened schools continued to 
struggle with damage, physical, and technological infrastructure. 

While this committee extended an invitation to our friends in 
Puerto Rico to testify, we were disappointed they could not join us 
today. Thank you. 

In response to these disasters, Congress has thrice approved 
funding to provide relief to Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands, 
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yet very little of the most helpful education and disaster relief 
funding has been spent, and FEMA has not started rebuilding 
schools. 

Elsewhere in our country, California was also devastated by nat-
ural disasters. Over the last 2 years, California has been ravaged 
by the State’s worst wildfires in history, killing over 100 people, de-
stroying nearly 20,000 homes, and cutting off schooling for thou-
sands of students for weeks. In total, 12 schools were destroyed, 
and 14 schools were damaged. 

Beyond the damage the wildfires caused to infrastructure, air 
quality was severely impacted. The teachers union in Oakland Uni-
fied School District, asked that masks be provided for all students 
and teachers if district officials did not close the schools. 

School communities in the Marianas, Puerto Rico, the U.S. Vir-
gin Islands, and Northern California face unique challenges recov-
ering from natural disasters. Yet, a common thread across this cri-
sis is a Federal Government that refuses to put people before poli-
tics and acknowledge the impact climate change has on commu-
nities where still up to this week, Republican lawmakers repeat-
edly blocked passage of a key funding bill to assist communities re-
covering from Super Typhoon Yutu, the Northern California 
wildfires, Hurricane Maria, and other recent disasters. 

The $19 billion disaster relief package includes $165 million to 
address recovery-related educational needs. The bill also mandates 
GAO audits, an investigation that would further assist this com-
mittee’s work to oversee and improve the Federal Government’s 
disaster response. 

While we may disagree on our assessments of Federal responses 
to natural disaster, the underlying crisis we face is undeniable. Cli-
mate change caused by human activities has worsened natural dis-
asters and made emergency preparedness in schools more difficult. 
As climate change continues to intensify, the Federal Government’s 
responsibility to provide school communities with the resources to 
recover from natural disaster is more important now than ever be-
fore. 

Today’s hearing is a critical first step toward ensuring that stu-
dents, families, and school staff can rely on the Federal Govern-
ment to help them not only recover from natural disasters but ac-
tually emerge stronger. 

I want to thank the witnesses for joining us today, and I now 
yield to my friend and ranking member, Mr. Allen, for his opening 
statement. 

[The statement of Chairman Sablan follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Gregorio Kilili Camacho Sablan, Chairman, 
Subcommittee Early Childhood, Elementary, and Secondary Education 

Today, we are here to examine the Federal Government’s response to school com-
munities impacted by natural disasters and the diverse challenges our schools face 
on the road to recovery. We need to know what has gone right, what has gone 
wrong, and what needs to improve for the sake of our children and their schools. 
Because we do know that it is a question of when, not if, the next storm will hit. 

Our distinguished witnesses will share their harrowing experiences rebuilding 
communities in the wake of some of our country’s most devastating and recent nat-
ural disasters. We also have an opportunity to hear directly from the Education De-
partment about their role in helping these communities recover. 
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Just last October, Super Typhoon Yutu devastated my own district, the Northern 
Mariana Islands. Unfortunately, despite being the most powerful storm in the world 
that year and the worst American storm since 1935, Yutu received minimal media 
coverage and or even mentions in the President’s twitter feed unlike other storms 
did. However, I do appreciate Secretary DeVos’ phone call to me just days after 
Yutu with a pledge of support for Marianas schools, teachers, and students. 

Secretary DeVos’ followed through on her pledge by releasing $1.1 million in 
Project SERV grant funds in January for the Marianas Public School System. But 
our students will need much more Federal support to restore proper school facilities 
for the over 900 Hopwood Middle School students whose campus was totally de-
stroyed by Yutu and are still learning in FEMA-built tents. 

Despite many families being displaced and even losing their homes, I am inspired 
by the strength and resilience of our students. Their perseverance is reflected in the 
900 high school seniors will receive their diplomas this month with many planning 
to attend college or serve their country in the military. Their perseverance is shown 
through the Marianas High School students I met who won the right to represent 
the Marianas in the congressional App Challenge for the second year in a row. And 
this year’s congressional Art Competition winner Ms. Julia Theresa Malate’s art-
work, ‘‘Marianas Strong’’ shows the strength of the people of the Marianas after 
Super Typhoon Yutu devastated our islands. 

The U.S. Virgin Islands, or USVI, and Puerto Rico were also devastated by Hurri-
canes Irma and Maria in 2017. In USVI, it took 5 weeks for affected public schools 
to finally reopen. Over a year later, these reopened schools continue to struggle with 
damaged physical and technological infrastructure. 

While this Committee extended an invitation to our friends in Puerto Rico to tes-
tify, we were disappointed they could not join us today. 

In response to these disasters, Congress has thrice approved funding to provide 
relief to Puerto Rico and the U.S. Virgin Islands. Yet, very little of the most helpful 
educational disaster relief funding has been spent and FEMA has not started re-
building schools. 

Elsewhere in our country, California was also devastated by natural disasters. 
Over the last 2 years, California has been ravaged by the State’s worst wildfires in 
history, killing over 100 people, destroying nearly 20,000 homes, and cutting-off 
schooling for thousands of students for weeks. In total, 12 schools were destroyed, 
and 14 schools were damaged. 

Beyond the damage the wildfires caused to infrastructure, air quality was se-
verely impacted. The teachers’ union in Oakland Unified School District asked that 
masks be provided for all students and teachers if district officials did not close the 
schools. 

School communities in the Marianas, Puerto Rico, USVI, and Northern California 
face unique challenges to recovering from natural disasters. Yet, the common thread 
across these crises is a Federal Government that refuses to put people before politics 
and acknowledge the impact climate change has on communities. 

Worse still, until this week, Republican lawmakers repeatedly blocked passage of 
a key funding bill to assist communities recovering from Super Typhoon Yutu, the 
Northern California wildfires, Hurricane Maria, and other recent disasters. The $19 
billion disaster relief package includes $165 million to address recovery-related edu-
cational needs. The bill also mandates GAO audits and investigations that will fur-
ther assist this committee’s work to oversee and improve the Federal Government’s 
disaster response. 

While we may disagree in our assessments of Federal responses to natural disas-
ters, the underlying crisis we face is undeniable: climate change caused by human 
activities has worsened natural disasters and made emergency preparedness in 
schools more difficult. As climate change continues to intensify, the Federal Govern-
ment’s responsibility to provide school communities with the resources to recover 
from natural disasters is more important now than ever before. 

Today’s hearing is a critical first step toward ensuring that students, families, and 
school staff can rely on the Federal Government to help them not only recover from 
natural disasters but emerge stronger. 

I want to thank the witnesses for joining us today and I now yield to the Ranking 
Member, Mr. Allen, for his opening statement. 

Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for yielding. 
You know, we sometimes forget that when a natural disaster 

strikes an area, it doesn’t discriminate what it destroys in its path. 
Schools are central gathering places, and they are just as a vulner-
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able as homes, businesses, and churches when a natural disaster 
hits our communities. 

Hurricanes and fires, like the ones that have devastated the U.S. 
in recent years, demolish school buildings and displace thousands 
of students, forcing communities to scramble to rebuild. 

When Congress provides disaster aid, making sure that this 
funding is used well is critical to the successful and efficient re-
newal of America’s destroyed schools. The Department must also 
assure it will support technical assistance, regulatory flexibility, 
and other measures to allow State and local leaders the resources 
necessary to rebuild after a natural disaster and serve students in 
their communities. 

There are no better witnesses to ask about the struggles of re-
building schools after natural disasters than local and State edu-
cation leaders. They are best suited to brief Congress on the chal-
lenges that come with reconstruction and the success and areas for 
improvement in the Department of Education in support of disaster 
relief efforts. 

I look forward to this hearing and to working with my colleagues 
to ensure that schools are not forgotten in the aftermath of natural 
disasters. We can’t always fully prepare for a destructive storm or 
fire, but we should be doing all we can to make the returning of 
America’s children to school as seamless as possible. Thank you, 
and I yield back. 

[The statement of Mr. Allen follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Rick W. Allen, Ranking Member, 
Subcommittee Early Childhood, Elementary, and Secondary Education 

We sometimes forget, that when a natural disaster strikes an area, it doesn’t dis-
criminate what it destroys in its path. Schools are central gathering places and they 
are just as vulnerable as homes, businesses, and churches when a natural disaster 
hits our communities. Hurricanes and fires, like the ones that have devastated the 
U.S. in recent years, demolished school buildings and displaced thousands of stu-
dents, forcing communities to scramble to rebuild. 

When Congress provides disaster aid, making sure that this funding is used well 
is critical to the successful and efficient renewal of America’s destroyed schools. The 
Department must also assure it will support technical assistance, regulatory , and 
other measures, that allow State and local leaders the resources necessary to re-
build after a natural disaster and serve students in their communities. 

There are no better witnesses to ask about the struggles of rebuilding schools 
after natural disasters than local and State education leaders. They are best suited 
to brief Congress on the challenges that come with reconstruction and the successes 
and areas for improvement in the Department of Education’s support of disaster re-
lief efforts. 

I look forward to this hearing and to working with all my colleagues to ensure 
that schools are not forgotten in the aftermath of natural disasters. We can’t always 
fully prepare for a destructive storm or fire, but we should be doing all we can to 
make the returning of America’s children to school as seamless as possible. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Allen. 
And without objection, all other members who wish to insert 

written statements into the record may do so by submitting them 
to the committee clerk electronically in Microsoft Word format by 
5 p.m. on Wednesday, June 19. 

And now I would like to introduce our witness for the first panel. 
Mr. Frank Brogan serves as the Assistant Secretary for Elemen-
tary and Secondary Education at the United States Department of 
Education. Secretary Brogan most recently served as Chancellor of 
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6 

Pennsylvania’s public universities. I couldn’t help but noticing you 
and Dr. Shalala giving each other bear hugs. 

He began his career as a fifth grade teacher in Martin County, 
Florida, and later served as a dean of students, assistant principal, 
principal, and superintendent before being elected Florida’s Com-
missioner of Education in 1994. 

Mr. Brogan continued his advocacy for public education when he 
was selected to serve as Lieutenant Governor of Florida in 1998 
and 2002. After 5 years in that role, he was named President of 
Florida Atlantic University, a position he held until 2009 when he 
was selected to serve as Chancellor of Florida’s public universities. 

We appreciate all the witnesses for being here today and look for-
ward to your testimony. Let me remind the witnesses that we have 
read your written statements, and they will appear in full in the 
hearing record. Pursuant to committee rule 7(d) and committee 
practice, each of you is asked to limit your oral presentation to a 
5-minute summary of your written statement. Let me remind the 
witnesses that pursuant to Title 18 of the U.S. Code, Section 1001, 
it is illegal to knowingly and willfully falsify any statement, rep-
resentation, writing, document, or material fact presented to Con-
gress or otherwise conceal or cover up a material fact. 

Before you begin your testimony, please remember to push the 
button on the microphone in front of you so that it will turn on and 
the members can hear you. They have to push the button to turn 
on the lights too. 

But as you begin to speak, the light in front of you will turn 
green. After 4 minutes, the light will turn yellow to signal that you 
have 1 minute remaining. When the lights turn red, your 5 min-
utes have expired, and we ask that you please wrap up. When an-
swering a question, please remember to once again turn your 
microphone on. 

I now welcome and recognize Assistant Secretary Brogan for his 
oral statement. Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF FRANK BROGAN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR 
ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, D.C. 

Mr. BROGAN. How‘s that? Thank you. The lights were easier, Mr. 
Chairman. 

I want to thank you all very much, Mr. Chairman, and again, 
ranking member, and members for giving me the opportunity to be 
with you and the committee members today, and thank you for the 
opportunity to share how the Department of Education does work 
very hard to help students, their families, and their communities 
and States and territories recover from natural disasters. 

In 2017, hurricanes in Florida, Texas, Georgia, Puerto Rico, and 
the United States Virgin Islands, and wildfires in California dis-
rupted far too many learning environments for students and teach-
ers. Those of us at the Department of Education were, indeed, 
moved to minimize impacts on students of all ages, their teachers, 
and their schools, and we continue to support communities as they 
work to reopen schools and restore learning environments. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 10:38 Feb 10, 2020 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00010 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 C:\USERS\NWILLIAMS\ONEDRIVE - US HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES\DESKTOP\3690E
D

L-
01

1-
D

 w
ith

 D
IS

T
IL

LE
R
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Secretary DeVos, as mentioned, and other senior Department of-
ficials traveled to each of the hurricane-impacted areas in the fall 
of 2017 to see firsthand the damage to affected schools. More than 
a dozen Department staff participated in the outreach efforts, in-
formed initial cost estimates, developed legislative options, helped 
to prepare an official White House request to Congress for assist-
ance, and technical assistance to Congress to help develop legisla-
tion. 

Secretary DeVos immediately made available financial assistance 
through the Department’s Project Serve program which helps re-
store learning environments in affected areas. She provided grants 
of $2 million each to the United States Virgin Islands, Puerto Rico, 
Texas, and California with the goal of jump starting high priority 
relief efforts to supplement the forthcoming congressional action on 
comprehensive disaster recovery legislation. 

In early 2018, Congress provided $2.7 billion dollars to fund a 
comprehensive set of education-related disaster recovery programs, 
and the Department quickly moved to implement this appropria-
tion. To date, we have awarded nearly $1.4 billion under five pro-
grams designed in this effort to make certain that people have the 
available funds to do the jobs that they must do in the world of re-
covery. 

I also personally visited Puerto Rico in the summer of 2018 fol-
lowing my confirmation as Assistant Secretary, and by that time, 
students were already back in school. That didn’t mean everything 
was back to normal. Many of the windows were still boarded up, 
many of the buildings were still without air conditioning, and many 
of the students were still homeless as well as staff members. Yet 
I refused to forget the smiling faces of those children. Despite their 
challenges, they are still children, always hopeful when it comes to 
their futures. 

Our team remains in regular contact with students and edu-
cation leaders in affected areas. We created the Hurricane Help 
web page to make available key resources including information on 
the many flexibilities in using Federal taxpayer funds and various 
waivers made available. We provided funds to States like Florida 
and $2 million to States like California for the 2018 wildfires. And 
we are working to improve our ability to provide timely resources, 
high quality support, and appropriate oversight of Federal taxpayer 
funds with the creation in the Department of Education of a new 
disaster recovery unit. This new five-person team will be devoted 
full time to managing current and future disaster response efforts 
including the development of in-house expertise to leverage Depart-
ment resources and partner effectively with other Federal agencies. 
Our goal remains to support students, their families, their teach-
ers, and their communities affected by natural disasters. 

We thank you once again for providing us an opportunity to dis-
cuss this very important and, indeed, timely issue, and Mr. Chair-
man and Ranking Member, I do look forward to answering any 
questions that you all might have this morning. 

[The statement of Mr. Brogan follows:] 
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Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. Thank you very much, Secretary 
Brogan. 

Under committee rule 8(a), we will now question witnesses under 
the 5-minute rule. As chair, I have decided to go at the end, so I 
will yield to the next senior member on the majority side who will 
be followed by the ranking member. We will then alternate be-
tween the parties. 

And first, of course, Dr. Brogan, apparently you guys know each 
other. It will be Dr. Shalala, Representative of Florida. 

Ms. SHALALA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and welcome, Assistant 
Secretary Brogan. We have been long-time friends and worked to-
gether in Florida over the years. The Secretary is lucky to have 
you. 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you. 
Ms. SHALALA. Let me, I am particularly concerned, Secretary 

Brogan, about the delays in the restart funds to Puerto Rico and 
the U.S. Virgin Islands. Puerto Rican educators continue to report 
that they have not received those funds. Can you give us a sense 
of why they have been delayed and what you are able to do to 
make sure that they get those funds? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes. Thank you, Congresswoman, and, indeed, good 
to see you as well. And by the way, they are lucky to have you too. 
It is a pleasure to be with you and all of the members. 

And in answer to your question, of course, the process of moving 
the dollars made available by Congress to those who have been af-
fected by natural disasters is very important, and it is also very im-
portant to expedite that effort. 

The reality in 2017 when we received that appropriation, it was 
before me, but nevertheless, it was received in February. And ulti-
mately, in the months of March, April, and May, a significant 
amount of money immediately went out the door in terms of avail-
able dollars. Those dollars were determined based on need at the 
time but also based on the programs and the activities to which 
they would be directed. 

As you all know better than most, as far back as 2017, and even 
before that, certain categories of funding have been utilized in dis-
aster recovery allocations after the total. That includes immediate 
aid to restart school operations. Congresswoman, that is restart, 
obviously. Temporary emergency impact aid for displaced students. 
Assistance for homeless children and youth is another. Project 
school emergency response to violence, those are those Serve grants 
that I mentioned a moment ago. And then in the world of higher 
education, defraying cost of the rolling displaced students program 
as well as emergency assistance to institutions of higher education. 

So we rapidly tried to take the total amount of money and then 
begin the issue of dividing that based on the applications that we 
received which is another part of this process and then the dis-
tribution by program that I mentioned here. I hope that helps a lit-
tle bit. 

Ms. SHALALA. Yes. Do you know how much Puerto Rico and the 
U.S. Virgin Islands each have drawn out of their restart funds to 
date? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, ma’am. I can tell you, first of all, what the ap-
propriation was for each and then a little bit more about draw-
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down. You mentioned V.I., Puerto Rico, and did you mention an-
other one, Congresswoman? 

Ms. SHALALA. No. Just Puerto Rico and the Virgin Islands. 
Mr. BROGAN. Puerto Rico and V.I. Yes. For all of these, as I men-

tioned, the total impact provided by Congress was $2.7 billion. As 
it relates to the drawdown, Puerto Rico out of that received for re-
start $589,170,000 along with other categories of funding including 
$70 million, $277,000, and then through Project Serve, $2 million. 

Out of that, then, the drawdown schedule which I also have, and 
if I don’t have it right in front of me, we will absolutely get you 
that. And by the way, the drawdowns are posted on the FEMA 
website because we work with groups like FEMA to keep a running 
tab on not only the total allocations but how much each has been 
drawing down during that time period, and we will get that to you. 

But expeditious is the word that we try to look to when it comes 
to getting these dollars to the places that they need to go. 

Ms. SHALALA. So you don’t know exactly how much they have 
drawndown, Puerto Rico, for example, of the $589 million? 

Mr. BROGAN. I do know this. I don’t have a dollar figure, but it 
is about 5 percent at this point. 

Ms. SHALALA. That has been drawndown? 
Mr. BROGAN. That has been drawndown. And again, that is a 

snapshot in time. Even as we sit here, the drawdown process which 
is tied to actual expenditures is changing even while we are sitting 
here today. 

Ms. SHALALA. Mr. Secretary, I know you well enough to know 
that if you were in charge of education in Puerto Rico, you would 
be pretty upset if you had only drawndown 5 percent of the money. 
Is there anything you can do to expedite it for Puerto Rico? This 
is a year and a half, 2 years after the events. 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Congresswoman. I am sorry. Yes. We 
work very hard with Puerto Rico, a tremendous amount of tech-
nical assistance and support, with the idea of being that the more 
they know, the better the opportunity they will have to more rap-
idly drawdown funds, work through the procurement process, and 
all of the things that can sometimes slow down the actual draw-
down schedule of those funds. 

So even almost going on 2 years out, the procurement process 
that they work with is very complicated, very cumbersome, and, in-
deed, is part of the contribution to the process of turning available 
funds into drawdown funds which means they not only procured 
what they need, but they sent the money on. 

Chairman SABLAN. Mr. Secretary, respectfully, members have to 
run at 10, so I appreciate that— 

Mr. BROGAN. Understood. 
Chairman SABLAN. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
I now recognize the ranking member, Mr. Allen, for purpose of 

questioning the witness. 
Mr. ALLEN. Thank you. And again, Assistant Secretary, thank 

you for being with us. 
In your testimony, you mentioned the creation of the disaster re-

covery unit. I have got a few questions about that. Now, your writ-
ten statement said that the unit will have five full-time staff. What 
will their responsibilities be? 
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Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir, Ranking Member. Many Federal agencies 
already have in place full-time, dedicated staff on the issue of dis-
aster and disaster recoveries. We ultimately believe that based on 
the number of natural disasters being identified and the amount of 
available dollars flowing to them through Congress that it was 
time that the Department of Education also install a full-time, 
dedicated unit to be the nucleus of activities on these issues. 

There will be five people once we are fully staffed up, a person 
who will direct this operation and four others. They will help us to 
better coordinate with all of the other Federal agencies. They will 
help us to review our policies, processes, and procedures relative to 
how we handle natural disasters, and they will be an ongoing con-
duit to communication with people in the field based on both prepa-
ration as well as recovery efforts through technical assistance and 
support, and we are very excited about this. 

Mr. ALLEN. And how will this unit interact with the recovery 
support function leadership group that you also discussed in your 
opening statement? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. That, of course, is the work we do with 
FEMA. We already have regular and ongoing meetings with FEMA 
and the other agencies that FEMA works with in terms of disaster 
preparedness and also disaster recovery. There are regular monthly 
meetings. 

There are quarterly meetings of leadership. We will continue 
those, but by having this particular unit, it will give us an even 
better day-to-day conduit with not just FEMA but all of the other 
agencies in that case that work on disaster issues. 

Mr. ALLEN. In your statement, also you indicated that the De-
partment has learned a number of lessons over the last couple of 
years and is taking steps to improve its response capabilities. I 
know that, you know, in Georgia we recently had the Hurricane 
Michael and, of course, this was not the Department of Education, 
it is through USDA, but the system that was used was not particu-
larly user-friendly, very complex, a lot of compliance, and obviously 
we want to make sure that every dollar is spent where it is sup-
posed to be spent. 

And presumably, one of these steps in the creation of the disaster 
recovery unit that we just discussed, what could you provide as far 
as more details about how the Department is otherwise improving 
its protocols to assist affected States and communities both before 
and after these natural disasters? 

Mr. BROGAN. Ranking Member Allen and members, that question 
is a very important one as it relates to this group of individuals 
that I am speaking about in terms of the disaster recovery unit. 
The idea that everything that we have done is based on a historic 
track record of events and response, and yet, we are not satisfied 
that in every one of those cases, we are, as a Department, where 
we want to be to assure rapid response, rapid appropriation of 
funds made available by Congress, and ultimately the monitoring 
and review of how those funds are spent. It goes back a little bit 
to Congresswoman Shalala’s question. And they will be an every-
day, on the ground unit that will help support the effort of expe-
diting in the future even better the work that we do. 
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One quick shoutout to Congress. The fact that Congress essen-
tially is using in each of these recent appropriations I rattled off 
the list of programs before that they have remained consistant up 
to and including this most recent round of funding that you all ap-
proved just the other day is enormously helpful so that we don’t 
have to go back and reinvent wheels along the way in that regard. 
We won’t have to rework that effort. 

So by working with Congress, by working with the other agen-
cies, we are totally committed to continuing to review our process 
to assure that we cannot only expedite, but also as you mentioned, 
Ranking Member, be true to the fact that we are spending other 
people’s money in that regard. 

Mr. ALLEN. Exactly. Well, thank you so much. And Mr. Chair-
man, I yield back. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much to Mr. Allen. 
At this time I now recognize Mr. Morelle from New York. 
Mr. MORELLE. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for holding this important 

hearing today to discuss the distressing effects of natural disasters 
on our communities and our schools, and thank you, Mr. Secretary 
for joining us today. 

The United States must do everything in its power to address the 
existential threat of climate change including mitigating the dev-
astating impacts of natural disasters on our communities. It is un-
deniable that stability of our climate is deteriorating. Each year we 
see spikes in extreme weather patterns, rising sea levels, and in-
creasing severe natural disasters that displace families, destroy 
properties and ecosystems, and even end lives. And we are experi-
encing unprecedented streaks of tornadoes ripping through the 
midwest, deadly wildfires in California, catastrophic hurricanes in 
the southeast and in the Caribbean, and dangerous flooding threat-
ening more than 20 States. 

And the devastation that follows these natural disasters leaves 
communities struggling to rebuild and return to their daily lives, 
often never truly recovering. 

I want to talk just for a moment about my district of Rochester 
and the devastating effects of flood waters. In 2017, the district 
was hit hard by record flooding that eroded lakeshore, ruined fam-
ily homes, crippled lakeside businesses, disrupted educational insti-
tutions. Nearly 2 years later, many community members are still 
struggling to recover, but the impacts of climate change don’t wait 
around for us. 

In fact, just this week, Lake Ontario, where my district is, water 
levels hit a new record high. Yet again, the district is faced with 
the reality of rising flood levels exacerbated by strong winds and 
high waves which are expected to continue for several more weeks. 

So recognizing the negative effects of natural disasters on our 
educational systems; canceled bus routes, school closures, displaced 
communities, destroyed infrastructure, and traumatized children. 
And the stability that schools provides for a student is upended by 
natural disasters and can have substantial negative effects and im-
pacts if the road to recovery is blocked by insufficient funds or lack 
of coordination. 

So planning for the future and improving the ability of our com-
munities to withstand, recover, and adapt to weather-related 
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events is a requirement, and requires us the willingness to face the 
facts that climate change is real despite what people—and people 
can argue endlessly about the impact our species has had on it, but 
it is folly to ignore the fact that this is happening and do every-
thing in our power to curb global warming and protect the planet. 

I am particularly interested, Mr. Secretary, in preventive meas-
ures that we could take now to ready ourselves for the inevitable 
natural disasters which the natural disasters of tomorrow, and by 
tomorrow I mean literally, not necessarily figuratively. 

So recognizing all this, I am curious as to whether the Depart-
ment actually talks to the National Weather Service or other asso-
ciated agencies around modeling that they may be doing and what 
the threats are to school communities around the country. Do you 
do that? Do you know if the Department does that on a regular 
basis? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. I don’t know how regular a basis, but the 
Department does participate again in all of the committee work 
that is done by FEMA with all of the different agencies, and of 
course, those kinds of issues, as you probably imagine, are dis-
cussed with great frequency. 

Mr. MORELLE. Well, I am happy to hear that. And is the Depart-
ment engaged in data gathering relative to tracking property dam-
age and whether there are increased levels of it around the coun-
try? Do you work with local districts or States on that, and also, 
the number of days missed due to natural disasters? Have you 
been tracking that data? 

Mr. BROGAN. We are, Congressman, tracking data relative to 
issues like that through the SEAs, the States themselves who are, 
in part, responsible for tracking that data for The Every Student 
Succeeds Act. For example, chronic absenteeism, days out, et 
cetera, are things that are currently tracked. 

Mr. MORELLE. And things attributable to these natural disasters 
that they are talking about, do they categorize that, do you know? 

Mr. BROGAN. Some of that, we are, but again, we hope that by 
standing up this full-time operation, we can do an even better job 
in the future of beginning to take longitudinal looks at more and 
more information. 

Mr. MORELLE. That will be great. And to the degree that you 
could share that with us so we could know that data would be 
great. 

I am also interested. In my prior life in the State legislature, at 
one period I was a chair of the insurance committee, and we looked 
at ways to mitigate and resiliency prior to the impact of natural 
disasters, strengthening schools physically, emergency evacuation. 
Can you just describe in the remaining 20 seconds I have of my 
time, just give me an overview of what you are doing relative to 
communicating with States and districts about mitigation efforts? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. We do a tremendous amount of work 
through the various education associations, the meetings that they 
have to the State as well as the local level on preparation for, as 
most people who dealt with emergency situations realized, a great 
deal is determined in the preparation process as to how you are 
able to recover following the actual event, and we work very hard 
on those issues. 
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Mr. MORELLE. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much. 
At this time, I would like to recognize the ranking member of the 

full committee, the gentlelady from North Carolina, Dr. Foxx, for 
her 5 minutes of questioning. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Secretary 
Brogan, for being here. 

It has been over a year since the first awards were made to areas 
impacted by the hurricanes and wildfires of 2017. I have a series 
of quick questions about these funds. Do you have data on how 
these funds are being spent? 

Mr. BROGAN. Ranking Member, first of all, thank you for being 
here, and thank you for the question. But to all of the members, 
the answer to that is generally, yes. People are not required to put 
in a plan, per se, but everyone who received these dollars must put 
in a budget which is in some ways a skeletal structure of a plan, 
and those budgets are what we use to track expenditures and for 
what categories, et cetera. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you. Are States able to drawdown funds and 
allocate them to schools effectively and efficiently, and if not, are 
there particular road blocks that are preventing funds from being 
used effectively? 

Mr. BROGAN. Ranking Member, as you might imagine, and I am 
sure you do, in the direct aftermath of these events, sometimes it 
is rather chaotic, and therefore, it takes a little bit of time for peo-
ple to settle back in and be able to take a serious step away to look 
at exactly what their needs are and how that can be done. 

That is part, by the way, of some of what some suggest is a delay 
in getting people their money. In order to fill out the application 
that they must, they have to be able to take a look at what they 
are doing and turn those needs into an application that we then 
use to build them their original allocation from what we received 
for Congress and then over time refine that with them for addi-
tional drawdowns. 

Ms. FOXX. All right. I gathered from what you were saying, al-
though I am sorry I missed your opening statement, that the De-
partment is the setting up full-time people who are going to work 
with this year around. So could you tell us what technical assist-
ance or other support is the Department providing to particularly 
hard-hit areas to help them with procurement and contracting? I 
think you alluded to that earlier. 

Mr. BROGAN. Ranking Member, in some cases, because procure-
ment is typically handled at the local level appropriately, procure-
ment, as I mentioned, can be one of those delay points in the proc-
ess based on how complicated some procurement processes are. It 
doesn’t make that process bad. It is theirs, and they must work 
through that in order to do it. What we can do is continue to pro-
vide technical assistance, and we will not only continue that, we 
will expand that with this new team to try to make it clearer when 
and where necessary as to how the procurement process at the 
local level and the needs that we have to be compliant come to-
gether more expeditiously to be able to move that into dollars avail-
able. 
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Ms. FOXX. All right. Thank you again. The Department’s past 
role in disaster relief has been fairly limited both in terms of the 
responsibilities your agency has taken on and the number and type 
of relief efforts the Department’s been directly involved in. That 
seems to be changing, from your comments. 

As you ramp up the Department’s disaster response efforts, how 
are you structuring those efforts to allow you to respond to these 
wildly different kinds of disasters such as hurricanes, typhoons, 
wildfires, all sometimes happening at the same time? 

Mr. BROGAN. Ranking Member, I have here a list that I have for 
reference, but it contains all of the locations that were affected in 
2017 when the BBA was originally created, the Bipartisan Act. The 
2018 and the 2019, there are dozens of locations identified in con-
gressional legislation from that 2017 time until now. So to your 
good point, we have to be proactive and not wait to play catchup. 

One of the reasons we have established the DR unit is to make 
sure that we are trying to keep pace full time with the growing 
number of recognized natural disasters and dealing with the appro-
priations we receive from Congress so they will do most good. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Chairman, I just want to note these are natural disasters. 

They are not things that we human beings can control, although 
I recognize there are things we should do our best to be able to re-
spond to, but also it is my understanding FEMA and all of the Fed-
eral agencies are here simply to lend support to the local people. 
They are the ones on the ground year in, year out, and I think it 
is very important that we not hold unrealistic expectations to the 
Department of Education and other Federal departments for the 
responsibilities that are on the ground every day. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Thank you, Mr. Brogan. 
Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Ranking Member. 
Chairman SABLAN. I have huge respect for the ranking member, 

but maybe she and I can on our own time debate climate change. 
I would like to now recognize Mrs. Davis of California for 5 min-

utes. 
Mrs. DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Assistant Sec-

retary. Very nice to have you here. I appreciate it. 
Mr. BROGAN. Thank you Congresswoman. 
Mrs. DAVIS. I know that you had mentioned that they were only 

able to drawdown about 5 percent of those funds. We are talking 
about Puerto Rico now, I believe. 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes. 
Mrs. DAVIS. And you have been at this for quite a while as well, 

and so I am wondering as you see this team taking a look at this 
and certainly the procurement process, and that has been men-
tioned on several occasions by both Ms. Shalala and Dr. Foxx, what 
do you think you are going to find that really could be done quite 
differently than it has in the past? What would you do? 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Congresswoman, for the question. And 
coming from California, you know a little bit about these issues as 
well, but I would answer that question this way. I think we are 
going to find some things over time in the Department that we can 
and should do differently, and at the risk of sounding like I am 
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throwing it all back to the people at the State and local level, and 
believe me, I am not, we have to continue to work with people who 
have a huge amount of responsibility and also have to meet a huge 
number of obligations at the State and local level as well. 

So it is trying to bring those two things together to create a more 
seamless system of communication, of expectation, of obligation so 
that there aren’t, as I mentioned earlier when it comes to procure-
ment, as many hurdles for people to cross as we might face today. 
And I think all of us, and I herald here the people at the State and 
local level, are working toward that, and hopefully we will get even 
better at it in the future. 

Mrs. DAVIS. And I think part of it is trying to build that so-called 
resilience into the system so that people don’t have to think about 
it. 

Mr. BROGAN. Truly. 
Mrs. DAVIS. I remember after Katrina, we talked about, you 

know, the worst time to exchange business cards is in the middle 
of a disaster. I mean, you have to build that in, and you have to 
know what one’s counterpart is it at different levels, and so in that 
regard as well, I wonder. 

You have talked about the 5 person team, but how about the so- 
called whole government approach as well? I mean, how many dif-
ferent agencies, beyond being on paper, are really engaged in prob-
lem solving in this area aggressively before disaster strikes? What 
are you seeing? 

And I guess the role—and I am just responding to my colleagues. 
I agree. I mean, you know, obviously the Federal Government can-
not possibly be doing the job of the State and local governments, 
but they should be aware of best practices where, in fact, there has 
been a seamless adjustment in communities that have been so dev-
astated by these disasters. 

Mr. BROGAN. I could not have said it better, Congresswoman. 
And I just had a conversation with folks at FEMA the other day, 
and they were expressing appreciation. We just did a presentation 
for not just FEMA but for, as I mentioned, the group that FEMA 
brings together on a regular basis in terms of some of the things 
that we in education have to deal with on our side of the issues, 
and they found it to be extraordinarily helpful. 

We need to keep doing more of that as we continue to commu-
nicate with the people in the field so that we can find voids or find 
redundancies that also create inefficiency at the same time. So a 
lot of it, as corny as it might sound, really falls under the aegis of 
continued and even better communication by everyone as we move 
forward. 

But I go back long enough, along with Congresswoman Shalala 
to remember Andrew in south Florida when I lived there. And I 
have to tell you. We are already back, way back, to some of those 
natural disasters and others in terms of lessons learned. We should 
not be repeating mistakes of the past. 

Mrs. DAVIS. Yes. Of course, and I appreciate that. One of the real 
issues, of course, is where young people, even preschool age and 
earlier, can be housed during the horrible crisis that they are living 
through. And I am wondering about the role of the Federal Govern-
ment as well when it comes to finding the facilities, the resources 
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in neighboring communities, and in some cases, as you know, far, 
far away from a disaster because they are not in areas that are in-
tensely urban and that there are lots of choices for where people 
might go. So what is the role in that regard? 

Mr. BROGAN. Indeed, and you mentioned it earlier, Congress-
woman. Technically speaking, every Federal agency has the poten-
tial to be involved in disaster preparation and disaster recovery. As 
you might imagine as well being here in D.C., some of the agencies 
are more front and center on the issue just based on what they do. 

So when we meet with FEMA, for example, we are also sitting 
around the table with HHS, obviously. We are meeting with DOJ 
based on the laws. We are meeting with Federal agencies like HUD 
that have a clear and distinct role. But technically speaking, the 
Federal Government is an open book when it comes to the potential 
of helping to support these— 

Chairman SABLAN. Mr. Secretary— 
Mrs. DAVIS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Congresswoman. 
Chairman SABLAN. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
Mr. Taylor of Texas. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Secretary, I appreciate 

you being here. 
So in the Texas legislature, I was on the Education Committee, 

and one of the things that we dealt with was schedule, right. So 
some scheduling is done at the State level. Testing requirements. 
One of the things that we did is we actually moved from a 180-day, 
7-hour day schedule to give me a number of minutes. I think it is 
73,000 minutes. That actually gave school districts flexibility to 
move time around. So when you had a disaster, and this does hap-
pen in Texas, you know, people are able to actually shift their 
schedule around and actually lengthen school days and minimize 
the extension of the school year. 

Are there Federal laws, you know, whether it is testing require-
ments that cause scheduling issues that you are finding are getting 
in your way? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. I can tell you this. We have taken, for ex-
ample, the Every Student Succeeds Act and gone through that to 
make certain that it jives as well as can be expected with what 
kinds of flexibilities are included in that act that can be utilized, 
not just in general through waiver process, but as well in post nat-
ural disaster situations. 

The timing of testing is a good example for that. It is possible 
under ESSA to move the time that the test was scheduled if that 
helps the situation, to delay it further in the cue to be able to get 
people settled in before the test is issued for one small example, 
and there are other possibilities for flexibility. 

But we are actually learning a great deal from States like yours, 
Congressman Taylor, in terms of what additional flexibilities, still 
compliant with the ESSA law, but nevertheless, might give people 
other opportunities that they currently don’t have for the future. 
And of course, if any of those require legislative authority, we 
would quickly turn to you all and ask for help and support as you 
are always ready to give. 
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Mr. TAYLOR. So what I think I heard is we have the flexibility 
we need, and if we think we need more, we will come back and ask. 

Mr. BROGAN. We have all the flexibility we have. Whether it is 
enough, we will be determining over time with the help and assist-
ance, especially of the people out there in the field. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Sure. 
Mr. BROGAN. They are the ones we listen to as to the impacts 

of all these things in terms of making any possible changes we 
might find necessary. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Right. But what I think I heard you say is, you 
know, a tornado comes, takes out a school. They are not in school 
for a month. They need to push their tests back a month because 
the schedule is written as though nothing would ever happen, but 
things happen. So you are saying you can push it back? 

Mr. BROGAN. Congressman—yes. The way that testing is ap-
proached is each one individual as far as waivers are concerned, 
and what is looked at is the time of the year of the event as it re-
lates to the testing schedule, the size of the event, if you will, and 
other factors that determine what possibilities there might be to 
work around the natural disaster to do what still has to be done 
according to the Every Student Succeeds Act. 

But greater flexibility in that regard is never a destination point 
because we are always looking for different ways to achieve that. 

Mr. TAYLOR. And again, I just want to be sure. So as far as you 
can tell time now, you have the flexibility you need. 

Mr. BROGAN. For now, yes, sir. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Okay. All right. I think it answered that. Anything 

else you want to add? 
Mr. BROGAN. No, sir, unless there are any other questions you 

have. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. The gentleman yields back. 
At this time, I would like to recognize the chairman of the full 

committee, Mr. Scott, of Virginia. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, and Mr. Secretary, thank you for being 

with us today. 
I want to follow through on the question just asked because a lot 

of the discussion has been on the budget and allocation of money 
and whatnot. But the effect on students—obviously, the students 
were out of school for some time. Are they back in school, and what 
has the school experience been like for them? 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is good to see you. 
Generally speaking, students are back in school from previous 

disasters, but as you know, again, better than most, there are dis-
asters unfolding as we are seated here today. And by virtue of the 
fact that those disasters are playing out, there are currently no 
doubt students who are not in school. The idea of preparation for 
these events and then recovery for these events always keeps in 
mind the importance of reopening schools as they have been closed 
but also keeping them open, if it is possible, in the preparatory way 
to make certain that young people have a place to go every single 
day. 
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Chronic absenteeism in general can be a problem, just students 
missing school, but anything that we can do to bring down the time 
that students miss school as it relates to the effects of a natural 
disaster is critical to us. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, can you say a word about the effect of these dis-
asters on school achievement for the students? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. I will answer you this way, if I might. One 
of the things we do look at in the Every Student Succeeds Act, of 
course, is how people are faring in general based on the tempos 
that lie within that act. We look at not only general testing and 
results as they post up against State standards, but we also look 
at some of the subgroups that are laid out in ESSA to see how indi-
vidual subgroups of students are faring at the same time. And we 
look at those with each State as a partner to determine just how 
students are looking generally. 

Over time, what we would like to do is also be able to begin to 
look at how students might be, through appropriate research ef-
forts, not just anecdotal, to see if natural disasters are having siz-
able impacts on student achievement as demonstrated through 
what is made responsible of them through the ESSA act. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, I guess my question is when you looked, what 
did you see? 

Mr. BROGAN. Well, we aren’t looking that way just yet. That is 
what I say. I think as we get better developed with how we respond 
to these things, and as we look toward the research community to 
assist us, among other things, those are some of things that we do 
want to begin to look at is not just the recovery effort itself but 
also, as you mentioned, the recovery and the impact that it has on 
teaching and learning. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, we need to get that information as soon as pos-
sible because it is possible that some of these students may have 
regressed and are not learning at the rate they should be, and we 
may need additional resources to correct that, but we won’t know 
until we get— 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SCOTT [continuing]. the data. Before coming to the Education 

Department, you were an official, as we heard, in Florida, a State 
that is particularly vulnerable to the effects of man-made climate 
change. What did Florida do to prepare for anticipated changes due 
to climate change like increased risk of hurricane and flooding as 
it relates to school operations? 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I can say, rather proud-
ly, that Florida is considered to be one of the leaders in the country 
in terms of preparation and recovery efforts when it comes to nat-
ural disasters. And by virtue of that fact, I was really proud to 
work with the men and women of Florida in terms of both efforts, 
how we better prepare as a State for those that are occurring and 
have occurred and how we deal with those that do occur. 

As you might imagine, I saw my share of hurricanes, for exam-
ple, during my 35 years in the State of Florida, and Florida essen-
tially, if you ask them, they will probably answer the same way I 
do here about the Department of Education. We are constantly 
looking for ways, no matter how good we think we are, to be even 
better going forward in the future. And with the number—as I 
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mentioned earlier, Mr. Chairman, with the number of events and 
the number of States and territories impacted, our obligation is in-
creasing as a Department along with the other Federal agencies in 
that regard. 

Mr. SCOTT. I don’t have time for you to answer this with the time 
I have left, but the National Climate Assessment released by the 
Trump administration warned that climate change is going to im-
pact—have an increasing impact on losses to American infrastruc-
ture and property. They also advise that substantial and sustained 
global efforts to reduce greenhouse gas emissions could help re-
verse that. 

If you could provide for the record what the Department is doing 
to deal with the effects of—reducing the effects of climate change, 
I would appreciate it. My time has expired, so I would like that for 
the record. 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
Now I would like to recognize Mr. Grothman for 5 minutes. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Thank you. When you deal with things like hur-

ricanes or the recent disaster bill, how much of that do you just get 
involved in, say, construction, that sort of thing? 

Mr. BROGAN. Congressman, it is good to see you. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Good to see you, too. 
Mr. BROGAN. Thank you. 
In answer to your question, when it comes to actual construction, 

we may be involved in small rapid turnaround for some recovery 
efforts, but largely those would be determined with the available 
funds you provide to us for things like some remodeling on a quick 
turnaround basis. Major construction or even major reconstruction 
efforts, of course, is left to FEMA. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. So are you involved a lot in putting chil-
dren in different places, that sort of thing, so they don’t miss class? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. We would be involved in things like, just 
for some examples, replacement of textbooks. That is very typical. 
Replacement of technology that is lost as a result of natural disas-
ters. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. I guess primarily we talk about naturally 
disasters here, we are talking about hurricanes, right, usually? 

Mr. BROGAN. Those are the big ones, not alone, but those are the 
big ones. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Right. Could you describe the difference between 
the Federal Government would be involved in a hurricane, say, in 
this decade and, say, in the 1960’s or 1970’s when we had some big 
hurricanes? 

Mr. BROGAN. The difference between now and then in terms of 
the Federal response? 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Right. The degree to which the Department—I 
guess the Department of Education wasn’t even around until the 
late 1970’s. 

Mr. BROGAN. I can tell you, Congressman, if I can, just 
anecdotally, that just after 35 years in Florida in a variety of dif-
ferent public service capacities, we are getting better and better as 
a Nation in helping to deal with the preparation for, very impor-
tant, and the aftermath of natural disasters, whether they are hur-
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ricanes, wildfires, tornadoes, volcanoes. And not only in part be-
cause we have to, but also because people are communicating bet-
ter. 

And I think Congress is another good example. Your responses 
to these things have no doubt changed very much over a long pe-
riod of years for the better as well. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. If we are always willing to collectively give in 
more money, I guess. I have noticed that in the few years that I 
have been here. 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Could you describe ways that we are doing 

things differently today? I don’t know how familiar you are with 
how we handled things in the 1990’s or the 1980’s or such. But 
could you give me examples of things that have changed? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes. Thank you, Congressman. 
I think we are doing a better job collectively of preparation. I 

think in the early days, perhaps, whatever that means, we spent 
most of our time and energy on recovery. That is still necessary. 

But I think we as a Nation are doing much more and a much 
better job of dealing with how we deal with a natural disaster 
when one befalls us as opposed to just how we will recover once 
we have to deal with one, and I think that has made a major dif-
ference. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Can you give me examples, some examples? 
Mr. BROGAN. Sure. I go back to the group that FEMA has where 

we talk at the Federal level, all the agencies, on a very regular 
basis. And a part of those conversations is dedicated to prepara-
tion, training of people at the local level, providing onsite review 
of schools, for example, that can identify ways that individual 
school can better prepare itself in the event of a natural disaster. 

Those kinds of things are not only discussed regularly, but tech-
nical assistance, support, whole websites are set up through the 
Federal agencies to be able to make available to people specific rec-
ommendations as to how to better prepare for the future. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. So even beforehand, local school districts in Flor-
ida are attending a seminar or something or other saying, if we 
have a hurricane this year, this is what we are going to do? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. 
I’ll yield the remainder of my time. 
Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Congressman. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much. I appreciate that. 
At this time, I would like to recognize Mrs. Hayes of Connecticut 

for her 5 minutes. 
Mrs. HAYES. Thank you, Mr. Chair. 
And thank you, Assistant Secretary Brogan, for being here. 
I also want to talk about what happens after, as part of the re-

covery efforts. I have some very personal experience as far as deal-
ing with students after a disaster in my first years of teaching. It 
was right after Katrina. And we welcomed students from the State 
of Louisiana into our school system not really knowing where they 
were in the academic spectrum, not knowing how long they would 
be there, and saw their families dealing with trauma. 
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More recently, after Hurricane Maria, my State welcomed over 
2,000 students. My district, in the district that I now represent, 
two of the cities, Waterbury and New Britain, welcomed more stu-
dents than any other community. This increased our bilingual edu-
cation population. Where would we house these students? How do 
we hire new teachers to accommodate these new students? All of 
these things were questions that we had to ask. 

And I guess what I am thinking about is, I saw the phenomenon 
that flourished after Hurricane Katrina, and that was charter 
schools, where regulations were loosened and, in an effort to reopen 
all these schools, charters that were run by dozens of different 
independent operators were opened. 

I recently ran into a parent who, literally, from one of these com-
munities, I was at an education summit, and she talked about how 
before Katrina her kids went to the same school. After, the school 
could no longer accommodate her son with special needs, and a 
year later it closed, another school moved in, and there were some 
serious problems. 

So I am concerned that the pattern that we saw in Katrina will 
now be duplicated. And my concern comes partly from a statement 
that you made that, and I quote, you Stated that Puerto Rico would 
become a beacon of school choice in the wake of Hurricane Maria 
and the Department would work side by side with the Puerto Rico 
Department of Education to achieve that goal. 

It’s not a beacon of light. I saw teachers struggled to get recer-
tified, couldn’t get their proper credentials once their community 
was affected by a disaster, just all kinds of things. And I sit here 
today in Congress, but I have spent most of my time on the ground, 
so I have been on the receiving end of this, you know. 

So my question is, what exactly has been the role of the Depart-
ment in this new reform? Or has the Department in any way 
sought to promulgate school choice further in Puerto Rico post- 
Maria? 

Mr. BROGAN. In terms of recovery efforts— 
Mrs. HAYES. Yes. 
Mr. BROGAN. Congresswoman? 
Mr. BROGAN. The technical assistance and support we provide on 

the issue of school choice is ongoing irregardless. It was there be-
fore the storms and continues, separating the issue of recovery 
from the issue of school choice. But there have been no attempts 
to ramp up those efforts or alter those efforts as a tool to deal with 
the recovery efforts, if that answers your question. 

Mrs. HAYES. So there is no attempt to promote it further in Puer-
to Rico or replace the public system with a charter-specific system? 

Mr. BROGAN. No more or less than before the natural disaster 
events. 

As you know, the infrastructure in Puerto Rico before the storms 
was facing great difficulty. That includes loss of students before the 
storms. That includes facilities, classrooms, school buildings that 
needed refurbishment or even replacement before the storms. 

The storms, of course, grotesquely exacerbated the problems that 
in many cases Puerto Rico was already facing. 

Mrs. HAYES. Just to leave you with something. As you continue 
to talk about how you prepare for storms, I can tell you that one 
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of the main challenges that I saw was access to student records. 
Even when teachers went to get certified in another State, in Puer-
to Rico what I saw, people who had gone to the University of Puer-
to Rico could not access any of their academic data, so therefore 
they could not pursue certification in another State. That was a 
huge problem outside of what we see on the ground. 

So part of the gap in transitioning students was not having ac-
cess to the information that we needed to either properly place 
them. So, literally, even though they were attending schools or on-
site, they were not receiving the academic education that they 
needed because we weren’t sure what to do with them. So they 
were just, in essence, being housed, sometimes for several weeks, 
while we were trying to close the gap on that lag. 

So, I mean, you can’t really prepare for that. But just as you are 
thinking through next steps, that is something that really we need 
to have a more proactive plan to address. 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Congresswoman. It is good to see you, 
by the way. 

Chairman SABLAN. The gentlelady’s time has expired. 
I think we actually have time for Mr. Thompson of Pennsylvania, 

GT, 5 minutes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Chairman, thank you so much. 
Chancellor, great to see you. Congratulations just on your contin-

ued service to our kids, everything you have done in Pennsylvania 
and Florida and now nationwide. You’re greatly appreciated. 

My first question really has to do with—and I appreciate you 
being here today to talk about the issue. 

I know that the Elementary and Secondary Education Act broad-
ly requires Project SERV funds to be awarded to entities where the 
learning environment has been disrupted, but could you explain in 
more detail the criteria or criterion that the Department uses to 
determine where Project SERV funds are awarded and how much 
an entity receives? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir. And this can become very bureaucratic, so 
I won’t try go there, but I will try very hard to answer your ques-
tion. It is good to see you, too, again, Congressman. 

Project SERV comes from the Congress. It was made available 
some years ago for what is considered to be availability of flexi-
bility and rapid response in the aftermath of acts of trauma, vio-
lence, or as become a part of this natural disaster. 

It requires an application from the people at the local level, and 
then, based on that application, there are three ways to receive 
money. One is that you can apply for a grant for 6 months, which 
could be up to $50,000. One is for a longer, larger grant of up to 
18 months for immediate need based on a restoration to an appro-
priate learning environment that can be up to $250,000 for that 18- 
month period. 

But as the natural disasters have continued to grow, and some 
up on the dais are aware of this, larger awards are being made by 
the Secretary, in this case for 2017 and some for 2018, for imme-
diate response that go as high as $1 million to $2 million based on 
the available Project SERV funds that we have. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you for that. 
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And I know, I mean, we have seen such catastrophic disasters— 
hurricanes, flooding, wildfires out in the western parts of the State. 
So the question I have is actually kind of on a smaller scale. Where 
a lot of the country is getting drier, we, Pennsylvania, is getting 
wetter. And where we are not really having flooding as much, the 
groundwater is so full that we have had some schools that have 
been closed because of mold. And it is not a fault of the school dis-
tricts and the maintenance crew. They are doing great stuff. It is 
just a combination of all that water soaking into the water table. 

And so we have had schools close from time to time, mostly, obvi-
ously, short-term, I think. I am not aware of anyone that has been 
closed long-term. But is that the kind of thing that perhaps a 
school district could, and therefore those kids who are being relo-
cated, perhaps when it lasts longer than other times, is that the 
kind of thing that would maybe under consideration for assistance 
for a temporary relocation for education purposes? 

Mr. BROGAN. It could be. As a matter of fact, we know that when 
it comes to some of our more remote locations—territories, Com-
monwealths, et cetera—people have used some of those Project 
SERV dollars to lease alternative space when their entire facility 
was rendered useless as a result of a typhoon, for example, and 
that Project SERV money had that kind of flexibility attached to 
it. 

It is always subject to the available sum of money we have for 
Project SERV. And sometimes, as we have done recently to get 
through the rest of this fiscal year, we can cap the awards for ev-
erybody, just to make sure that if we get deeper into the Fiscal 
Year and something happens, we have available funds. But it is a 
very flexible pot of money that Congress has provided us. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Yes. And I certainly recognize the catastrophic 
issues that we have had, entire schools being lost and the impact. 

Thank you for that clarification. It is good to see you again. 
I yield back. 
Mr. BROGAN. Good to see you again, sir. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Thompson. 
Votes have been called now, but Mr. Allen has agreed to come 

back after for the second panel. 
But, Mr. Brogan, I recognize myself for 5 minutes. 
Mr. Secretary, do you agree with the findings of the Trump ad-

ministration’s National Climate Assessment that man-made cli-
mate change is causing grave damage to our country and must be 
reversed? 

Mr. BROGAN. Mr. Chairman, as you might expect, I and others 
regularly get questions about climate change, especially doing the 
kinds of jobs that we do. And my answer, and believe me, it is not 
meant to be glib, it’s honest. I think, like most, recognize the 
changes that are taking place in climate. 

But I admit, I have been in education for 40 years, but I am not 
a scientist, and the direct result of all of that, I couldn’t tell you 
about. We rely on a lot of other people in that regard. 

But I do know this, and I tell my 14-year-old son this regularly, 
we, each of us, has to be a responsible steward of our little slice 
of the planet on which we live. 
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Chairman SABLAN. Yes, sir. We only have one, and we all have 
to share it. But in your position, I need to ask, how is the Depart-
ment of Education contributing to efforts to combat climate 
change? 

Mr. BROGAN. Well, as you might imagine, we work on the edu-
cation front. So largely the vast majority of work that we do, we 
do with schools, with teachers, and with children. 

And I can then on the flip side tell you that all over the country 
our educational community continues to talk about climate, about 
being good stewards, as it relates to our students, of the world en-
vironment and making sure that they each, all 50 million of them, 
are responsible stewards in their own way. And that effort, I think 
it is safe to say, goes on essentially every day in America’s schools, 
public and private. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Brogan. I have 
other questions. 

Mr. Secretary, again, in the disaster aid relief package that 
passed 2 days ago, on Monday, $165 million is included to go to the 
Department of Education to distribute for school recovery along 
with wide latitude to the Secretary to do so. 

What I want to know is, how does the Department plan to use 
that funding in the next 90 days before the new school year starts? 
Could you tell us how the Department will provide timely and ef-
fective assistance to all affected areas, please? 

Mr. BROGAN. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. 
We will, of course, continue to respond to immediate needs, as we 

have in the past—you had mentioned Project SERV before—when-
ever and wherever necessary and possible. 

But even beyond that, the legislation that passed also includes 
a responsibility that we develop within the Department, within the 
next 30 days following the signing of that legislation, a spending 
plan for the dollars that have been provided by Congress and that 
Congress will have availability of that spending plan after that 30- 
day period of time. 

And then, as always, we are responsible for providing reports on 
a regular basis as to how dollars are flowing and being drawndown. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. 
You also stated in your testimony that the Department created 

a Disaster Recovery Unit, DRU, manned by a director and three 
support staff, housed within the Office of Elementary and Sec-
ondary Education, devoted full time to managing the Department’s 
disaster response efforts and help the Department partner more ef-
fectively with Congress. 

What I would like to know is, prior to the creation of DRU, how 
many full-time employees were dedicated to assisting schools with 
disaster response efforts and partnering with Congress? And what 
has DRU done to date to assist schools in California, the Marianas, 
Puerto Rico, and the Virgin Islands? 

Mr. BROGAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
In answer to the question, let me parse it out a little bit by way 

of response. 
In the Department no one has been devoted thus far 100 percent 

to the issue of natural disasters. We have many people who have 
fulfilled that role in part across not only the Office of Elementary 
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and Secondary, but across the Department. This will be our first- 
time effort into organizing around a group of people who will have 
that responsibility 24/7. 

In that regard, however, we recently did a check to see how 
many people hours have been invested recently in the natural dis-
aster work based on all of the people involved, through technical 
assistance and support preparation, et cetera. I think we stopped 
counting at 20,000 people hours. 

So everybody in our Department in some way, shape, or form has 
the potential to be involved in this process, and with the develop-
ment of a full-time unit, they can help us better coordinate even 
those activities. 

Chairman SABLAN. Mr. Secretary, my time is up. Thank you very 
much. And thank you for joining us today, Mr. Secretary. 

Mr. BROGAN. My pleasure. 
Chairman SABLAN. Good to see you. 
Mr. BROGAN. My pleasure, sir. 
Chairman SABLAN. We are going to take a recess now so mem-

bers can run and cast, I think there are four votes—oh, one. One. 
Okay. I think we will have quorum once they are done with voting, 
so we will have time for the second panel. Be patient. 

[Recess.] 
Chairman SABLAN. Just before we recessed, I would like to state 

something for the record. I want to remind my colleagues that, pur-
suant to committee practice, materials for submission for the hear-
ing record must be submitted to the committee clerk within 14 
days following the last day of the hearing, preferably in Microsoft 
Word format. 

The material submitted must address the subject matter of the 
hearing. And only a member of a committee or an invited witness 
may submit test materials for inclusion in the hearing record. 

Documents are limited to 50 pages each. Documents longer than 
50 pages will be incorporated into the record via an internet link 
you must provide to the committee clerk within the required time-
frame. But please recognize that years from now that link may no 
longer work. 

The ranking member, Mr. Allen, is here joining us. And I would 
now begin by introducing our witnesses for the second panel.  

Mr. Glenn Muña, the Commissioner of Education for the North-
ern Mariana Islands, is a former elementary school principal—I re-
member I used to visit his school—and was appointed Associated 
Education Commissioner in 2012, an interim Commissioner for 
Education in 2017, before becoming the Commissioner of Education 
in 2018. Mr. Muña holds a B.A. in Health Education from Western 
Oregon University and a Master’s of Art and teaching from Fra-
mingham State College. 

Ms. Rosa Soto-Thomas is a native of St. Croix and has been the 
president of the St. Croix Federation of Teachers since 2012. She 
is the first woman to be elected president of Local 1826. 

Ms. Soto-Thomas began her career as a teacher and served as a 
school psychologist for 23 years. She is an advocate for community 
engagement and has led the union to partner with numerous agen-
cies in the community. 
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Ms. Soto-Thomas holds a B.A. degree in Elementary Education 
from the University of the Virgin Islands and a Master of Arts de-
gree in School Psychology from the University of Connecticut at 
Storrs. 

Mr. Winn, Mr. John Winn, was an educator for 45 years. He 
began his career as an elementary and middle school teacher in 
1970. After serving as a teacher, educator, and grants manager for 
rural school districts, he joined the Florida Department of Edu-
cation in 1984. He served in several positions before being ap-
pointed to Commissioner of Education in August 2004. During his 
tenure as commissioner, student achievement in Florida reached an 
all-time high. 

In 2007 he retired as Commissioner of Education and joined the 
National Math and Science Initiative. There, he directed the na-
tional replication of proven programs to prepare STEM teachers 
and dramatically expand student enrollment and success in ad-
vanced mathematics and science courses, especially among dis-
advantaged students. 

My commissioner is here. I am just saying this so maybe he 
could consider inviting you to the Northern Marianas as well. 

Finally, Dr. Steven Herrington—welcome—was elected Sonoma 
County superintendent of schools in 2010 and has over 40 years of 
service in the field of education. He is a native Californian who 
began his career as a history teacher. 

He served as superintendent for three Northern California school 
districts. In these positions he gained experience in rural, subur-
ban, and urban settings. He has led educational services for stu-
dents from pre-kindergarten through high school. 

Again, I would like to give instructions for the witnesses. I will 
give the abbreviated version of instruction to the witnesses. As a 
reminder, you are asked to limit your oral presentation to a 5- 
minute summary of your written statement. 

It is illegal to knowingly and willfully falsify any statement, rep-
resentation, writing, document, or material fact presented to Con-
gress or otherwise conceal or cover up a material fact. 

Before you begin your testimony, please remember to press the 
button on the microphone in front of you so that it will turn on and 
the members can hear you. The light in front of you will turn 
green. After 4 minutes the light will turn yellow to signal that you 
have 1 more minute. When the light turns red, we ask that you 
please wrap up. 

We will let the entire panel make their presentations before we 
move to member questions. When answering a question, please re-
member to once again turn your microphone on. 

I will first recognize Commissioner Muña for his 5 minutes. 
Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF MR. GLENN MUÑA, COMMISSIONER, CNMI 
PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM, SAIPAN, MP 

Mr. MUÑA. Chairman Sablan, Ranking Member Allen, and mem-
bers of the committee, hafa adai, tirow, and thank you for the op-
portunity to share our experiences from the Commonwealth of the 
Northern Marianas as we work together to recover after the devas-
tation of a Super typhoon 7 months ago. 
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Super Typhoon Yutu hit the CNMI on October 24, 2018, with 
sustained winds in excess of 200 miles per hour. The 20-mile-wide 
eye of Yutu passed over the islands of Tinian and Saipan. It used 
to be in the last 3 years we were hit by a super typhoon 

Climate change is happening and it matters that we act imme-
diately. The Federal Government should act to slow and reverse 
our human impact on our environment. If we don’t, we first risk 
losing beautiful islands like ours. 

The frequency of super typhoon and their increased size and sus-
tained wind forces require a change in how we build our schools, 
how we build our homes, our airports, and our seaports. They must 
be built sustainably and in an economically responsible manner so 
that we do not have to continue to start anew each time a new dis-
aster occurs. 

Out of 20 public schools in the CNMI, over half were damaged 
by the typhoon. We have five schools that require major repairs, 
such as rewiring, reroofing, replacement of doors, windows, air-con-
ditioner repairs and replacement, loss of computers, textbooks, stu-
dent chairs, and tables. 

Our largest middle school, Hopwood, is conducting classes in 42 
tents because it is completely destroyed. The tents, which resemble 
a military camp, are a temporary solution but could totally be 
blown away by the next typhoon. 

What we need are reinforced concrete schools that can withstand 
sustained super typhoon winds in excess of 200 miles per hour. The 
estimated cost to build a new Hopwood is roughly about $40 mil-
lion. 

Another school, Da’Ok Academy, is housed temporarily in a tin 
building while we await reconstruction or relocation of those stu-
dents. 

Seven months after the storm, we still have five schools oper-
ating in double sessions. Double session means students attend 
school for the first half of the day and the other set of students 
may use the same building for the second half of the day. This is 
especially difficult for working families who need to figure out who 
will watch their children and for the other half of the day. 

Double sessions also means double driving for our school bus 
drivers, which results in more school bus downtime for repairs and 
students arriving late to school and late to return to their homes. 

The CNMI Public School System spent $1.8 million on clearing 
debris from 18 schools and 8 Head Start centers on Tinian and 
Saipan and in caring for families using schools as shelters before, 
during, and after the typhoon. 

We estimate about $24 million to be received from FEMA to re-
store broken classroom buildings at Hopwood Middle School to 
their previous condition, which means tin roof buildings. Let’s re-
member that we lost tin roofs on most of the school buildings dur-
ing Super Typhoon Yutu. Tin roof buildings are not sustainable in 
super typhoon conditions. 

To date, we have received reimbursement from FEMA of just 
over $750,000. 

In addition, we have estimated about $60 million in repairs to be 
made at our schools, but are still waiting final approval of project 
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worksheets from FEMA. We have our estimates. These repairs can-
not be made until FEMA approves the project worksheets. 

Tourism is our Commonwealth’s main industry, with over 
550,000 visitors each year. Our airports were closed to commercial 
traffic for over a month after the typhoon and tourist arrivals are 
off by 40 percent since the beginning of this calendar, according to 
Marianas Visitor Authority, which tracks arrivals each month and 
hotel room occupancy and room rates. This drop in tourism has a 
big impact on the amount of funds currently available to support 
public education in the CNMI this fiscal year and next fiscal year. 

As a result of decreased local revenues, we are now taking about 
15 percent budget cut this year as well as next fiscal year. This on 
top of the fact that we still do not have the Federal funds to make 
necessary school infrastructure repairs. 

We urgently need disaster relief funds from FEMA and the Com-
munity Development Block Grant Disaster Relief Fund so that we 
can make school repairs in the summer when school is out of ses-
sion beginning this June through August, with a reopening of Sep-
tember 3. 

We need a faster response from our FEMA Federal partners, 
FEMA and CDBG-DR. We were able to secure a Project SERV 
grant of $1.1 million a month after the storm from the U.S. Depart-
ment of Education. 

The Project SERV grant pays for grief counselors for our stu-
dents and teachers who have suffered losses as a result of Super 
Typhoon Yutu, overtime for our bus drivers who are working dou-
ble sessions, substitute teachers to replace teachers who left the is-
land after the devastation of Yutu, and rental space for our school, 
Da’Ok Academy. 

Project SERV has been a big and timely help, yet 7 months have 
come and gone and we are still waiting for our FEMA cost esti-
mates and approved project worksheets for school repairs. 

[The statement of Mr. Muña follows:] 
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Chairman SABLAN. Commissioner, thank you. Your full testi-
mony will be entered into the record. Thank you very much. 

Mr. MUÑA. Thank you. 
Chairman SABLAN. I now recognize Ms. Soto-Thomas for 5 min-

utes. 

STATEMENT OF MS. ROSA SOTO-THOMAS, PRESIDENT, ST. 
CROIX FEDERATION OF TEACHERS AFT LOCAL 1826, 
KINGSHILL, ST. CROIX, V.I. 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Sablan and 
other members of this subcommittee. 

My name is Rosa Soto-Thomas. I am the president of the St. 
Croix Federation of Teachers. I represent teachers, paraprofes-
sionals, and support staff, and we serve approximately 10,000 stu-
dents attending two high schools, three junior high schools, and 
eight elementary schools. 

On September 19, 2017, Hurricane Maria ravaged the island of 
St. Croix, causing significant damage to our infrastructure. Many 
citizens lost or suffered severe damage to their homes and other 
personal property. 

The Virgin Islands Public School System sustained tremendous 
damages and is still in a State of disrepair. Arthur Richards Junior 
High School was entirely condemned by FEMA and is slated for a 
complete rebuild. Julius Sprauve on St. Thomas, a K through 8 
school, is scheduled for rebuild as well. 

Many schools are being housed in temporary facilities. Lew 
Muckle and Pearl B. Larsen elementary schools have gotten some 
modular structures to replace condemned spaces and classrooms. 
Addilita Cancryn Junior High School in St. Thomas is currently 
housed on a football field of Charlotte Amalie High School, which 
has negatively impacted the school’s recreation and athletic pro-
gram. And modular facilities were recently constructed at the Ar-
thur A. Richards Junior High School. 

Unfortunately, Alexander Henderson Elementary School had to 
be abruptly closed in April of 2019 and is now housed within the 
Arthur Richards site. Consequently, two schools are now occupying 
this complete modular site. This school is obviously overcrowded 
and has scaled back programs due to lack of sufficient classroom 
space. 

The western wing of the Eulalie Rivera Elementary School was 
totally destroyed and has since been condemned. Modular struc-
tures have been erected to replace the demolished classrooms. The 
condemned structure of the western-most wing on the site remains 
untouched and is surrounded by chain-link fencing. 

Recently, a wall at Lew Muckle Elementary School that housed 
6 second and third grade classrooms collapsed, causing school offi-
cials to reassign teachers and students to classrooms that were out 
of commission. To date, nothing has been repaired in this area. 
Seemingly, no plans to do so exist. 

Both of our island high schools, St. Croix Central High School 
and St. Croix Educational Complex, are in desperate need of re-
pair. The two schools are currently preparing for an accreditation 
visit from the Middle States Commission on Higher Education. If 
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permanent repairs are not executed, the only two high schools on 
the island of St. Croix will likely lose accreditation. 

The air-conditioning units in our Career and Technical Education 
Center has been down for quite some time. The building leaks and 
has mold. We are concerned that students and school employees 
continue to get sick. 

We are essentially at a standstill regarding any pending perma-
nent repairs by FEMA. Repeated damage assessments of our 
schools and activity centers and facilities have been executed by 
many government officials and agencies, and yet no concrete plan 
has been employed to begin to permanently fix our hurricane-rav-
aged schools and facilities. 

More than 20 months after the hurricanes, many of our edu-
cators continue to suffer from respiratory ailments related to mold 
and poor air quality in our schools and activity centers. Addition-
ally, there is no drinking water in any of our public schools and the 
public water system dispenses rusty and discolored water daily. 

To date, our members and students continue to experience a slew 
of medical symptoms, including post-traumatic stress disorder. This 
was discovered during a recent visit by volunteer nurses, AFT 
nurses, who came to the Virgin Islands to perform hearing and vi-
sion screening. Many classrooms throughout all of our schools do 
not have desk and chairs for children or teachers or book cubicles 
or storage closets. 

At this phase, the Virgin Islands Department of Education has 
not released its summer maintenance plan to shore up our schools. 
The question we need answered: Where is the Virgin Islands De-
partment of Education and FEMA with the permanent repair 
plans? And where is the U.S. Department of Education on its over-
sight? No definitive plans to complete permanent repairs have been 
unveiled to the union or community. 

[The statement of Ms. Soto-Thomas follows:] 
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Chairman SABLAN. Ms. Soto-Thomas, thank you. Your testimony 
will be submitted into the record. 

I now recognize Mr. Winn for 5 minutes, please. 

STATEMENT OF MR. JOHN L. WINN, M.A., FORMER FLORIDA 
COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION, TALLAHASSEE, FL 

Mr. WINN. Thank you, Chairman Sablan, Ranking Member 
Allen, and members of the committee, for the invitation to share 
with you Florida’s approach to disaster relief. I will focus my re-
marks primarily on the time in which I was commissioner from 
2004 to 2007, experiencing four hurricanes in 2004, Hurricane 
Charley, Frances, Jeanne, and Ivan, that devastated the State of 
Florida. 

To give you a sense of that level of devastation or effect on 
schools, we had 13 school districts that lost more than 10 days of 
school and a number of them 3 weeks to 4 weeks of school. 

The hurricanes crisscrossed Florida for the large part, so 3 weeks 
after Charley we were hit with another hurricane, and then an-
other and another, over a period of 48 days. 

Florida has an emergency management system that runs simula-
tions of disasters and as well as recovery efforts, and the Depart-
ment of Education is a partner in that effort. 

We believe that reopening schools quickly is critical, not only for 
the impact that it has on student learning, but just as importantly, 
if not more, the impact on children’s safety. More injuries and 
deaths occur after a hurricane than during a hurricane. We felt it 
was critical to get students back in schools so that they were not 
playing among debris and dangerous situations. 

Also, our relief efforts, in my opinion, in any State in rapid open-
ing of schools must have the leadership of the State Governor. Only 
the Governor has the authority and ability to mobilize the National 
Guard and a lot of other partners that we relied on, such as FEMA, 
USDOE, Agriculture, military, as well as local and State from pri-
vate sector, as well as thousands of volunteers who come to help 
cleanup schools to help them reopen. 

A quick and comprehensive reopening of schools after a disaster 
requires not a set of activities that are linear, but rather a set of 
activities for reopening schools that are actually all happening at 
the same level. 

Some of the things we learned was that school personnel were 
not able to utilize outside assistance the day after the hurricane 
struck. You have shock. You have needing time to assess their 
damages so that they know what type of help they need, as well 
as taking care of, for school personnel, many of their personal and 
family issues. 

We learned that it is important to have a single point of contact 
from the Department of Education to each school district that is af-
fected. That facilitates communication and keeps the messages very 
clear, so we can act on them expeditiously. 

Another thing we learned is school districts, at least at that time, 
were not really used to getting help from outside, particularly for 
nontraditional areas, such as the National Guard, private industry, 
calling in to support what we were doing. So one of the things that 
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we did was we brought partners to school district planning meet-
ings to explain to district leadership how they could, in fact, help 
the recovery efforts in many ways. 

We also learned that virtually everyone was willing to help if 
contacted by the Governor or on behalf of the Governor. 

I gave you a list in my written testimony of a number of activi-
ties. I will highlight just a couple. 

Florida is a growth State and we use a lot of what we call 
relocatable classrooms to accommodate that growth because a 
school building cannot keep up with State growth. 

So when Hurricane Charley and the other three hurricanes hit, 
we needed to mobilize to use relocatable classrooms. We contacted 
the five major manufacturers and they all said that they were on 
back order from Florida. And so we called the Superintendents As-
sociation and requested that they redirect some of their relocatable 
classrooms to the affected areas, and they happily complied with 
that request. 

There were a number of issues that needed to be waived, regula-
tions through the Governor’s authority, as an emergency manage-
ment situation. 

And I will be happy to answer further questions. 
[The statement of Mr. Winn follows:] 
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Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. Thank you very much for your 
testimony, Mr. Winn. 

I now recognize Dr. Herrington for 5 minutes. 

STATEMENT OF MR. STEVE HERRINGTON, PH.D., SUPER-
INTENDENT OF SCHOOLS, SONOMA COUNTY SCHOOLS, 
SANTA ROSA, CA 

Mr. HERRINGTON. Thank you. 
As an elected county superintendent of schools for Sonoma Coun-

ty, California, it is an honor to share with you the lessons learned 
from responding to the Tubbs Fire that devastated my community 
in 2017, and my experiences in helping the other educational lead-
ers with similar disasters, such as the recent catastrophic camp 
fire in Butte County, as well as Shasta and Ventura Counties. 

I commend you for convening this hearing so that educators and 
emergency response agencies can be better prepared to support 
schools and children when the next disaster strikes. 

In Sonoma County, north of San Francisco, my office is privileged 
to serve 40 school districts that provide care and education to more 
than 71,000 students. Some districts are small and rural, serving 
as few as 10 students, while others are large and urban. Wine 
country is associated with high wealth, but more than 45 percent 
of our students are socioeconomically disadvantaged. 

In October 2017, our community experienced the Tubbs Fire. At 
the time, it was the most destructive and catastrophic wildfire in 
California history. 

In my 46 years as an educator, 36 as a superintendent, I have 
responded to numerous floods and earthquakes, but I have never 
seen a natural disaster take such a toll on the educational commu-
nity as did the Tubbs Fire. 

The wildfire swept from the dry hills and into the city of Santa 
Rosa overnight, leaping a six-lane freeway and overwhelming our 
emergency services, forcing the closure and evacuation of two re-
gional hospitals. It destroyed numerous school sites and the homes 
of nearly 1,500 students and 250 school employees in Sonoma 
County. 

Wildfires in California that fall resulted in $8 billion in property 
damage and more than 40 deaths. Since then, as you know, similar 
wildfires have burned into California communities, causing even 
more devastation than ours. 

Today, I would like to share with you a few lessons my col-
leagues and I have learned from these disasters and how I believe 
the Federal Government can help schools reopen. The committee 
has a full copy of my report. I will highlight a few items. 

Reopening schools. Schools are essential to restoring normalcy 
within a community. Because of the catastrophic size of our fire, 
there were unprecedented issues to deal with, such as the ensuring 
of safety of buildings and dealing with toxic ash and waste debris. 

The State convened a special task force to help schools address 
unanswered questions and reopening. Still, guidance is needed to 
be provided from EPA on how toxic ash should be dealt with in this 
situation. 
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School facilities. When school is destroyed, finding an alternate 
location to hold classes can be a challenge, especially when 90 per-
cent of the community is destroyed, such as in Paradise, California. 
If the Federal Government could provide portable classrooms from 
the Department of Defense—I served in the Army during the Viet-
nam war—or FEMA, it would greatly resolve this problem and 
schools could reopen sooner and create a sense of normalcy to a 
community. 

Grants, such as RESTART and Project SERV, are valued and ap-
preciated; however, to enable a school district to best utilize these 
funds, there needs to be greater flexibility built in to regarding how 
they can be spent and over what time period. 

Disasters like ours and schools have experienced have con-
sequences that unfold for years, and effectively utilizing these 
funds to address community needs may take longer than the cur-
rent time constraints on the grants. 

Preparation. The likelihood of a similar disaster is very high. A 
report commissioned by the California recently predicted that if 
emission trends that lead to climate change continue, the average 
burn area in California will increase by 77 percent by the end of 
the century. 

My office has applied for a hazard mitigation plan grant after 
finding that schools are often omitted from county and city plans. 
We recently learned that schools may be eligible for additional 
funding in the event of a disaster if they have these plans in place. 

Mental health support. It’s effects of trauma on community 
events are long lasting. Sonoma County Schools are still dealing 
with a large number of traumatized student staff, with surveys of 
schools showing that this has a serious and negative impact on stu-
dents. 

Testing waivers were not granted to our schools. We applied for 
testing waivers to the Federal Government and we did not receive 
any waivers for testing. 

This is true in the Tubbs Fire of this year. So flexibility was not 
shown there. It was granted by the State of California, but when 
it went to the Federal Government it did not. And this means those 
schools will have negative scores posted on their accountability re-
port cards in the State of California. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Herrington follows:] 
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Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Herrington. 
Under Committee Rule 8(a), we will now question witnesses 

under the 5-minute rule. As chair, I have decided to go at the end, 
so I will yield to Mr. Morelle, who will be followed by the ranking 
member, Mr. Allen. We will then alternate between the parties. 

But, Commissioner Muña, my apologies, when it is my time to 
question, for questioning, we would have your video—I mean, your 
slide show on. We were not able to do that. 

So Mr. Morelle, you have 5 minutes, please. 
Mr. MORELLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman again. Thank you for 

what is a really very enlightening and important hearing. 
And thank you to all the witnesses for being here. 
My first question was actually going to be, what are the direct 

impacts that you have observed of natural disasters on the student 
experience? And I think, Dr. Herrington, you certainly, I think, de-
tailed at the end of your testimony exactly some of the things that 
you have seen. So I will pass on that. 

But I do thank you, because I think sometimes we think of these 
big picture things, understandably, we think about buildings, facili-
ties. This is really about children as well, more importantly than 
anything, and talking about those impacts, I think, was very, very 
important. 

I am curious, and this may be more for you, Dr. Herrington, as 
a school superintendent, how have the disasters that you have 
faced changed your approach to preparedness? And do students feel 
a sense of preparedness, or are they not likely in the moment to 
be thinking about that? 

Mr. HERRINGTON. Well, we have applied for a preparation grant 
that I told you about earlier, which was not known to us at the 
time. And I think FEMA and the Department of Education needs 
to make a proactive approach to that so districts can prepare for 
those grants—our application is pending for this year—because cit-
ies and counties apply for it, but they often forget to bring the 
school system into the planning. 

Another one of your questions was as it deals with the impact 
on students. The Tubbs Fire, which occurred this year, I don’t 
know if you had the chance to see the aerial view of the wind pat-
tern, but all the smoke from the Tubbs Fire, which was in Butte 
County, landed for some reason in Sonoma County. 

Now, we are 250 miles away from Butte County, but the residual 
impact was there, and it came in October when our fire occurred. 
So you want to see trauma reenacted? Children, once again, started 
to panic. 

So planning for these type of things, we are doing long-term psy-
chological training for teachers on how to deal with trauma in the 
classroom. 

Mr. MORELLE. And you are doing this in anticipation of further 
events, so you are doing it proactively. 

Mr. HERRINGTON. I anticipate further. This is a proactive event. 
We train every year now. 

Mr. MORELLE. Good. 
I am interested, clearly, the importance of making schools safer 

and more resilient. I mentioned this a little earlier when the As-
sistant Secretary was here. 
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In my previous experience as Insurance Chair of the New York 
State Assembly, this was a big issue for hurricanes and other dis-
asters at the State level, how to improve school buildings, make 
them safer proactively, so that they are more resilient, that we 
have less property damage, but less of an impact on health and 
safety. 

What would it mean for your school districts—and I am happy 
to hear answers from any of your observations—to receive support 
from the Federal Government to improve your existing school infra-
structure in anticipation? 

Anyone? 
Dr. Herrington, you obviously have physical facilities. 
Mr. HERRINGTON. Okay. California has the Field Act, which is a 

very stringent act for earthquakes. We are very prepared for earth-
quakes and we deal with them all the time. 

But I will tell you that, from my perspective, it is for preparation 
of a facility in California. I don’t think it is as needed. I think the 
islands here seem to have more of a need for Federal Government 
because of the Commonwealth standing for that. And so I would 
defer to Dr. Muña if he might wish to speak to that. 

Mr. MORELLE. Yes, Commissioner, do you have observations 
about that in terms of creating greater resiliency in a proactive 
way prior to natural disasters hitting? 

Mr. MUÑA. Well, one of the things that I mentioned in my oral 
testimony is really taking a look at our islands. So we know that 
we are prone to more typhoons. We need to harden our roofs, get 
rid of all the tin roofs, and just put concrete. Make it really sus-
tainable to withstand stronger winds. 

The buildings that were damaged were really those buildings 
that had tin roofs and also some of them that were wooden. Those 
were all the ones that were really severely damage. 

Mr. MORELLE. So support from the Federal Government poten-
tially to be able to deal with some of those issues prior to addi-
tional episodes would be, I assume, welcome on your part? 

Mr. MUÑA. Well, I am also thinking of, like, the FEMA require-
ment beyond the tarps and plywood. That is considered temporary 
repair. If we want to do the needed repairs and do permanent re-
pairs then that tends to limit the amount in terms—or our chances 
of applying for hazard mitigation. So maybe a little more flexibility 
in regards to that. 

Mr. MORELLE. Very good. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, I yield back my time. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you, Mr. Morelle. 
I now recognize the distinguished ranking member for his 5 min-

utes of questions. 
Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Winn, I know, and of course you shared in your testimony 

that you were Commissioner during a particularly difficult hurri-
cane period for Florida. You mentioned in your testimony four hur-
ricanes that struck the State in 2004, and I think hearing a little 
more about these would give the subcommittee a better under-
standing of the magnitude of the challenge State and local officials 
face. 
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Can you tell us what the extent of the damage to the schools re-
sulting from those hurricanes in more detail? 

And also, I want to give credit to the State of Florida for your 
excellent response. I have heard about the readiness and many of 
the things that you did to make sure that any future disasters are 
dealt with in an appropriate way. 

So if you could go into more detail on that, I think it would be 
helpful for us. 

Mr. WINN. Thank you for the question. 
The devastation in Florida was just incredible. We had $48 bil-

lion worth of damage in the State of Florida in a period of basically 
48, 50 days. 

And so if you can imagine, particularly, we had swaths through, 
when Hurricane Charley hit in Charlotte County, Punta Gorda on 
the western side of Florida below Tampa, went across the State, 
virtually obliterated all of the mobile home parks in its path. 

Charlotte County completely lost the use of 8 of its 16 schools. 
And we worked with a variety of partners and the school district 
to establish double sessions. So, the remaining eight schools had to 
work on double sessions, starting earlier in the morning and then 
the second session in the afternoon. 

One of the things that we realized there were the school bus 
routes were not limited to just the main roads. Cities and counties, 
their top priorities for getting traffic moving are their main roads. 
We had people living out in the rural areas through dirt roads and 
everywhere else. 

So we got the school districts, and we did this for all of them, 
got the school districts’ bus routes, and since our National Guard 
was mobilized, they have a construction team in Florida they call 
the RED HORSE Construction, who cleared those roads so that 
school buses, when the schools were ready to open, the school 
busses could get there. 

We had 8.5 million people in Florida, families in Florida, were 
without electricity, and that was at a time when Florida had 16 
million people. So we had 9.5 million people evacuate at some time 
during that summer. 

So you can see basically half of Florida was affected. We had 
every school district in Florida lost at least 1 day due to hurricane 
or closing in anticipation of a hurricane. 

Preparation at that time, unfortunately, was nowhere near what 
it is today. For example, in Hurricane Charley, it was supposed to 
hit, according to all the predictions, supposed to hit Tampa, and it 
took a sharp right turn and hit Charlotte County instead. So Char-
lotte County had not really prepared. 

So the cone, although that is very helpful to have a cone in 
your—people are really focused on whether it is going to hit their 
particular school district. And Florida has very large school dis-
tricts, only 67 in the State. 

So the devastation, every hurricane had different problem areas. 
Hurricane Charley was wind damage, Hurricane Frances and 
Jeanne flooding, and not only flooding at the time because of the 
rain, but flooding because of swollen rivers. I can remember walk-
ing through four, five, six inches of water in elementary schools 
and middle schools. 
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Mr. ALLEN. I am just about out of time. 
How did you coordinate all these partnerships? In other words, 

somebody had to be directing the efforts of the National Guard. 
And we have got 4 seconds to answer that. 

Mr. WINN. Well, the Governor assigned me to coordinate for pur-
poses of opening schools. 

Mr. ALLEN. So you did it all. 
Mr. WINN. So, we established a contact for each school district, 

and I personally went to school districts to meet with superintend-
ents on their needs. 

All these partnerships don’t happen by accident. Somebody has 
to invite or request. We had a lot of private companies providing 
free books to students while they were out of school. We had com-
panies donating backpacks, school supplies, not just for students 
but for teachers as well when they went back to school. 

Mr. ALLEN. I am out of time. 
Mr. WINN. We were incredibly fortunate to have those kinds of 

reactions and partners. 
Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, and I yield back. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you, Mr. Allen. 
I would now like to recognize Mr. Scott for his 5 minutes of ques-

tioning. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Ms. Soto-Thomas, your testimony was cutoff because it was going 

over 5 minutes. Was there something you were not able to say? 
Ms. Soto-Thomas. Well, one of the major issues that we are fac-

ing in the Virgin Islands is, of course, we have heard it over and 
over again, is— 

Chairman SABLAN. Is your button on? Can you turn it on? Thank 
you. 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. Thank you. 
One of the major issues that we continue to deal with in the Vir-

gin Islands is, you know, the slowness of the FEMA monies coming 
to the Virgin Islands, the release of funds, the drawing down of 
funds, and that has been happening since the storm. 

And members and citizens, parents, my members, teachers, para-
professionals, support staff are very concerned because we are ap-
proaching summer, we have about 2 weeks left of school, and there 
is no plan in place for the repair of our buildings. 

A lot of the members continue to get sick and, you know, we con-
tinue to want answers. We want communication to flow smoothly. 
We are not getting updates in terms of the FEMA monies. 

And the Department does not, apparently, have a plan. They 
don’t have a clear plan in place as to what maintenance is going 
to take place over the summer. 

There is always this talk about temporary versus permanent re-
pairs, and I am not certain where we are with that. But it is very 
confusing because many people continue to conduct assessment of 
our schools, and we are not seeing results at the level that we need 
to. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, and how is that affecting the students’ ability 
to learn? 
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Ms. Soto-Thomas. Well, it is affecting it because a lot of them are 
out sick. Those who have respiratory problems like asthma and 
whatnot, they are out sick on a regular basis. 

And right now—well, prior to—I guess about 2 months ago, there 
were major problems with the water situation, water pressure, 
water pressure on the island, and that caused the schools to be 
canceled regularly. But since then, I am glad to report that the 
Governor got some pumps fixed, and so the system is working. But 
there is still a lot of rust in the water that is coming through the 
pipes. 

Mr. SCOTT. Well, how is all of this affecting test scores? 
Ms. Soto-Thomas. I would assume that it is affecting test scores, 

because when following the storms we were in split sessions. Kids 
only received 4 hours of instruction immediately following the 
storm, so they lost a lot of instructional time. So definitely I would 
think that would have a great impact on scores, on their perform-
ance. 

Mr. SCOTT. Is there any effort to use the summer to try to catch 
up? 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. I know there are some summer camps that are 
planned, but I don’t know the extent of it, I mean, how many stu-
dents will be accommodated, if they are funding to accommodate a 
great number. I am not certain about that at this time. 

Mr. SCOTT. I think it was your testimony that suggested that 
some post-traumatic stress was occurring. 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. Correct. 
Mr. SCOTT. What kind of educational strategy will be used to ad-

dress this trauma? 
Ms. Soto-Thomas. Well, I know that the union is trying to get 

some assistance in terms of the post-traumatic stress disorder be-
cause we started to experience a lot of winds and rain. Now we are 
in the hurricane season. It started June 1. So, the fears and anxi-
eties are emerging again. And I am hoping that the Department of 
Education in the Virgin Islands is also looking at that. 

The issue is collaboration. I am hoping that they collaborate with 
the unions more. And we have a partner with—we have a relation-
ship with the Department of Health, the union, so we are reaching 
out to them in that regard also and talking to the Commissioner 
of Education to ensure that these programs become available for 
the students of the Virgin Islands to address the post-traumatic 
stress disorder. 

Mr. SCOTT. Before they can get to the students, they have to get 
to the teachers. Is there technical assistance to inform teachers 
how to deal with students who have experienced trauma? 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. I believe that there are programs in place. As 
a school psychologist, when I worked, there is a referral process. 
If teachers see students exhibiting, you know, certain behaviors, 
then referrals are put in place so students can be referred to re-
spective agencies or what have you. 

But to say that there is a major contracting of psychologists or 
counselors or what have you, I haven’t heard of that happening. 

Mr. SCOTT. Or working with teachers so they will be empowered 
to deal with students who have been subject to trauma? 
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Ms. Soto-Thomas. I want to add that teachers have access to 
counseling. The insurance that the employer provides gives them 
that latitude. There are a number of visits that they can have to 
a counselor if they choose to. 

Mr. SCOTT. Mr. Chairman, could I just make a quick point? 
In teaching, there are ways of teaching students who have been 

exposed to trauma, and I think we need to make sure that is avail-
able, that strategy that teachers could use would be available. 

I appreciate your indulgence. 
Chairman SABLAN. The chairman’s point is very well noted. 
I would now like to recognize Mr. Taylor. I thought you switched 

sides, but I guess you went back. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Thinking about it. 
Chairman SABLAN. Mr. Taylor for 5 minutes. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I just want to build on Chairman’s Scott line of questioning, Mr. 

Winn. In terms of thinking about school districts that suspend edu-
cation because of a disaster, what are you seeing, and how do you 
think about helping students who miss 3 weeks, a month, 2 months 
of school? Are you extending the school days? Are you extending 
the school year? Are you doing afterschool programs based on test-
ing performance? How do you think about making up the time that 
is lost as a result of a disaster? 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. Well, I— 
Mr. TAYLOR. I am sorry. That was for Mr. Winn. I was asking 

about Florida. 
Ms. Soto-Thomas. Oh, Okay. 
Mr. TAYLOR. I was thinking about a Statewide question. Are you 

doing that by—is it district by district, county by county? Is there 
a Statewide answer? How are you thinking about that? 

Mr. WINN. Yes. That was a huge issue. Legislation, our statutes 
in Florida require that students receive 180 days of instruction 
during the school year. So the school calendars are already set. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Does it stipulate the number of hours per day? 
Mr. WINN. A hundred and 80 days. 
Mr. TAYLOR. But not the number of hours? 
Mr. WINN. Five and a half hours a day. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Five and a half hours of instruction or time on cam-

pus. 
Mr. WINN. Yes. So that was a big issue. There was already legis-

lation that allowed up to 3 days for disasters. That was clearly not 
enough. And as a part of my authorization as Commissioner of 
Education by the Governor, I was able to negotiate with school dis-
tricts how they would use either extra hour during the day or some 
of the breaks during the school year, where schools would normally 
be closed, they would be open. 

And also to negotiate a larger amount of time—a shorter amount 
of time. So, for example, many school districts, instead of only get-
ting 3 days may have gotten 6, 6 days of waiver of the school year. 

Interesting to note that our 13 districts, school districts, that had 
10 or more days in which schools were closed, those students in the 
State assessment program outgained, in terms of reading and 
mathematics, outgained the State average, each and every one of 
them. 
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And I attribute that to the tremendous work of the school per-
sonnel and teachers who realized that they were sort of behind the 
eight ball with regard to loss of instructional time, and I think they 
redoubled efforts to improve instruction. 

I think students were happy to be back in school, a sense of nor-
malcy, for air conditioning if for nothing else. 

But anyway, all of the reports were that the students were doing 
well. And, of course, we had upgraded counseling services for stu-
dents who had issues of loss at home and needed some counseling 
to help them through those. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Well, let me just say that is really inspiring, and 
it sounds like you have done the longitudinal study to determine 
the performance of the districts where there were losses of time. Is 
that correct? 

Mr. WINN. Yes. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Okay. 
If you could share that report with us, and I will speak for Chair-

man Scott. I think he is interested in seeing that as well, based on 
his previous questioning, because that is interesting to us. 

And so it’s not just they are going back to school, they are actu-
ally extending the day or putting more instruction time into the 
day, so you are going from 5 and a half hours of instruction to 6 
or 6 and a half? Is that accurate? Is that what is happening? 

Mr. WINN. Yes. Each school district had their own plan on how 
to extend, how to meet that requirement. So we negotiated, de-
pending on their own calendars, how many breaks they had and 
those kinds of things. 

So we negotiated to get—our goal is to have as many days, as 
many instructional hours as possible with all the students, but to 
also be realistic in resetting those schedules. 

As you know, schedules, once they are set, it could be very con-
troversial with parents and vacations and all that goes on with 
school breaks and that sort of thing. So each school district had its 
own kind of tailored plan to help get students in schools for the full 
year. 

Mr. TAYLOR. All right. Well, thank you very much. That is very 
informative testimony. 

Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you, Mr. Taylor. 
At this time, I would like to recognize Ms. Schrier for her 5 min-

utes. 
Ms. SCHRIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you to all of our witnesses. 
Dr. Herrington, I have some questions specifically for you. You 

are from California, you have gone through a ton of wildfires. I am 
from Washington State, and we are experiencing some of the same, 
not to the same degree. But climate is changing, and we are now 
at a point where our family plans our road trips based on when 
fires happen. 

I represent a district that straddles the Cascade Mountains, and 
so I live in the western or wet part of the State, where you would 
think we would be absolutely insulated from fire, but that has 
changed. As of April, we now have high risk areas even in western 
Washington. 
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When you cross the Cascades, it is the dry part of the State, fires 
every year, absolutely predictable. And we have forests that need 
management. We are looking at a tinder box over there. 

We have stretched resources and firefighters who are thinking 
they might not be able to go to the next California fire because 
they will be busy in our own State. 

My son spent the first couple weeks of the last couple years at 
PE having to be in the gym with hundreds of other kids because 
they couldn’t go outside. 

And so, I wanted to just ask you as we get further into this sce-
nario what you would recommend for us because we may have this 
fire season going into September, even October, how we can best 
help our students in western and eastern Washington. 

Mr. HERRINGTON. Well, first of all, I relied on Washington for the 
air quality index. Yours is one of the few States that has an air 
quality index for schools. And we had the smoke from the Butte 
fire come into ours, so we had to use that as a guideline. 

But I think every school district in the State of California has 
now given guidelines, needs to set air quality control index stand-
ards for fires so you know what is safe for children and the expo-
sure level. 

Whatever rate you set, I will tell you this as a superintendent, 
it is not going to be the right rate for some parents. And I advise 
parents who have children with asthma, you are a parent, take 
control, decide what is safe for your child. If you keep them home, 
it is an excused absence. But whatever you set won’t be satisfactory 
because I have been there. 

But I would also tell you that we are going through in California 
an extended fire season. We have extended our fire season. So we 
have gone through training for evacuation, what does every house-
hold have ready to go. We learned that from Florida. And so we 
picked up on other States what they have done, because we have 
never had a fire season as horrific as this past one. 

And you need to know about evacuation patterns and routes. You 
want to move a community. I had to house 20,000 residents. That 
was the call I got at 1 a.m. in the morning: Dr. Herrington, open 
the schools because we need to put shelters in place. 

How do you get them there? And the routes are all jammed be-
cause everyone is evacuating a fire that is moving one football field 
a minute through your community because of the winds. Use your 
school buses. So we have learned that school buses are a resource 
to our main transportation system. 

Now, in the Butte fire, the buses actually melted on the road, be-
cause the tires were melting because the fire was so hot. So you 
had to get the children off the bus and into private cars to get them 
out. 

But I will tell you that you need to have an evacuation pattern 
for schools. And it came to our benefit this year when we had 
floods. I mean, we got hit with fires. Now we have a flood. 

And so when the Russian River flooded in Sonoma County, we 
knew how to evacuate in the middle of the day, what routes to use. 
We have a communication system with the California Highway Pa-
trol. 
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So having your resources connected is important. Having schools 
in your command center for emergency services is essential. And 
we are advising our local schools that if you are in a city jurisdic-
tion, that you should be part of the city’s command center. It is not 
an afterthought, because schools create normalcy, as we were talk-
ing about, and you need to reopen schools as soon as possible be-
cause it gives children a sense of security. 

So those are some of the key things is, do you have an evacuation 
plan? Do you have an air quality control index plan? How do you 
reopen a school that has air and ash? Once again, ash is a big 
thing if it is a residential fire. So I hope that gives you some guid-
ance. 

Ms. SCHRIER. That was really helpful. Thank you. 
I yield back my time. 
Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much. 
Now I will claim my 5 minutes for questioning. 
I am going to give a minute each to Superintendent Herrington, 

Ms. Soto, and then I come to Commissioner Muña, because you all 
mentioned in your testimonies about addressing the mental health 
of your students and school staff. I am following up with Mr. Tay-
lor and Bobby Scott’s questioning. 

There is no question trauma impacts a student’s ability to learn 
and an educator’s ability to teach. Now, what I want to know is, 
starting with Dr. Herrington, what I want to know is how each of 
your schools have approached addressing this need and the source 
of funding? How would you assess the Federal Government’s re-
sponse to addressing mental health at your schools? One minute. 

Mr. HERRINGTON. We are using Project SERV funds as much as 
possible. We have reapplied for an extension of those funds with 
the State of California. 

But basically I have 4,000 students impacted by trauma, they are 
still recorded, they are still on our records, and over 400 teachers 
or public employees, school employees, that are still impacted from 
the fires. 

Chairman SABLAN. And you have access to private professionals? 
Mr. HERRINGTON. With the cooperation from New York Life In-

surance, we have created a trauma support system. They have an 
outreach grant. Medtronics has an outreach grant. So we have got-
ten private funding, public funding to extend those behavioral 
health counselors. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. 
Ms. Soto-Thomas, same question. How does your school approach 

addressing this need and the source of funding? And how would 
you assess the Federal Government’s response to addressing men-
tal health at your schools? 

Ms. Soto-Thomas. Well, like I mentioned earlier, the health in-
surance that is offered to the members of the AFT, it comes with 
sessions. If teachers feel the need to attend sessions, they can. It 
comes at no cost. 

But I do see a greater need in terms of our students to build re-
siliency. And we are in that hurricane season right now. There are 
a lot of challenges because a lot of our homes are not fixed. 

Chairman SABLAN. Right. But you have private providers. 
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Ms. Soto-Thomas. We do have private providers for the teachers, 
all right, and paraprofessionals. I am not certain how much of the 
mental health services in the community are being offered to the 
children of the Virgin Islands, Okay, because the hospital isn’t 
fixed yet. I mean, there are many challenges that we have on the 
island right now. They are still erecting the modular hospital. 

So there are a number of challenges, but I would assume that 
the health commissioner is actively engaged in that process. I may 
be unaware of it. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. I need to move. 
Mr. Muña, in working with our veterans, I know we have hardly 

any mental professionals in the private sector. So, I want to know 
how your schools are addressing this need for mental counseling 
and the source of funding. How do you assess the Federal Govern-
ment’s response to addressing mental health at public school sys-
tems? 

Mr. MUÑA. So within a month after our typhoon, I mentioned 
that we were able to secure funding through Project SERV. We 
were able to hire two mental health counselors that have been 
working with our students and our staff and their families. 

In addition to that, those two mental health counselors are work-
ing with our school counselors to provide them with training and 
support so that they can reach more students and staffs and their 
families. 

Chairman SABLAN. But those two aren’t enough for students, let 
alone the teachers. 

Mr. MUÑA. So that’s the reason. And that is true. But that’s the 
reason why that they are also working with other counselors, our 
school counselors. 

Chairman SABLAN. And your slides are coming up at the same 
time, Commissioner. 

Commissioner, can you tell the committee more about the FEMA 
tents which Hopwood Middle School students are learning in? And 
how does this learning environment affect the student grades, at-
tendance, and teachers? Are there aspects of the school’s cur-
riculum that has to be changed as a result? Am I going to attend 
graduation at Hopwood or at where they are now? 

Mr. MUÑA. Well as the panel up here or the witnesses men-
tioned, opening the schools really determines how fast we are able 
to get that sense of normalcy to our students and the families. That 
we took into consideration when we were coordinating with FEMA. 

At the time when we started to work on trying to identify a loca-
tion for Hopwood Middle School, we were looking at Project SERV 
and the availability of commercial buildings. That was not avail-
able at that time that we were trying to build our schools. 

So what we ended up doing was we coordinated with FEMA, 
looked at different contractors that were able to provide the facili-
ties that we needed. And that is why we ended up going with the 
Alaska model, 42 tents, that were made available to the public 
school system. 

Attendance. We did see a decrease of students coming to school 
only because we also had to relocate from the central part of the 
island down to the southern part of the island. 
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Chairman SABLAN. Thank you. And, Commissioner, chairman-
ship doesn’t give me extra time, but I will say that in one of your 
concerns, about building resilient schools, Chairman Scott and I 
and some of our committee members introduced RASA, a bill to 
provide $100 billion for exactly that purpose. We are hoping we 
could get it out of committee, onto the floor, and out of the House 
and actually past Congress. Thank you very much. 

Let me go to the admin stuff for now. I remind my colleagues 
that, pursuant to committee practice, materials for submission for 
the hearing record must be submitted to the committee clerk with-
in 14 days following the last day of the hearing, preferably in 
Microsoft Word format. 

The material submitted must address the subject matter of the 
hearing. Only a member of the committee or an invited witness 
may submit materials for inclusion in the hearing record. 

Documents are limited to 50 pages each. Documents longer than 
50 pages will be incorporated into the record via an internet link 
that you must provide the committee clerk within the required 
timeframe. But please recognize that years from now that link may 
no longer work. 

Again, I want to thank the witnesses for their participation 
today. What we have heard is very valuable. Members of the com-
mittee may have some additional questions for you, and we ask the 
witnesses to please respond to those questions in writing. The 
hearing record will be held open for 14 days in order to receive 
those responses. 

I remind my colleagues that, pursuant to committee practice, 
witness questions for the hearing record must be submitted to the 
majority committee staff or committee clerk within 7 days. The 
questions submitted must address the subject matter of the hear-
ing. 

And I now recognize my friend, the distinguished ranking mem-
ber, for his closing statement. 

Mr. ALLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And I, too, want to thank the witnesses for being here today and 

taking your valuable time to share with us some of these events 
that have taken place, these disasters in your communities. I also 
want to thank Assistant Secretary Brogan for being here earlier. 

We’ve learned that local and State leadership is critically impor-
tant to effective disaster preparation and recovery. We’ve also 
learned that the Department of Education is working to expand its 
capacity for supporting State and local preparation and recovery ef-
forts. 

I look forward to working with the Department and State and 
local constituents to ensure that they have the flexibility under 
Federal law, under our jurisdiction, they need to expedite recovery 
efforts as much as possible. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing, and I yield 
back. 

Chairman SABLAN. Thank you very much, Ranking Member 
Allen. 

And now my closing statement. 
I want to thank all our witnesses for your willingness to share 

difficult memories of recovering. I want to thank Secretary Brogan 
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for also being here. And you’re helping students recover from nat-
ural catastrophe. 

Today’s hearing examined the Federal Government’s response to 
school communities devastated by recent natural disasters, Super 
Typhoon Yutu in the Northern Mariana Islands, Hurricanes Irma 
and Maria in Puerto Rico and the United States Virgin Islands, 
and the Tubbs and Camp Fires in Northern California. 

The challenges our witnesses recounted today of restoring class-
rooms weeks or even months after natural disasters are nothing 
short of harrowing. From rebuilding entire schools in Saipan to 
battling toxic air quality in Sonoma County, already undersup-
ported school communities have disproportionately suffered the 
devastation of natural crisis. 

More importantly, our discussions today reveal that while these 
communities have demonstrated resilience and strength in recov-
ery, they have had to do so largely without the Federal support 
they deserve and need. The Trump administration continues to 
deny the reality of climate change and ignore its own research 
proving that climate change is making natural disasters more de-
structive. 

And Republican lawmakers, most of, not all, have repeatedly 
blocked passage of a key disaster aid bill that would have dedicated 
the funds necessary to help impacted communities recover. That 
one actually occurred just last Monday. 

As the climate change crisis continues to worsen, Congress and 
this committee must commit to investing in public school infra-
structure, ensuring vital resources for school communities recov-
ering from natural disasters and putting the victims of national 
disasters before politics. 

All school communities deserve the assurance that the Federal 
Government will aid them in time of need and crisis. Only when 
we fulfill this promise can we ensure that students, families, and 
school staff not only get back on their feet after natural disasters, 
but stand stronger than ever. 

Thank you again to our witnesses. 
Thank you for the members, for their indulgence. 
There being no further business, and without objection, the com-

mittee stands adjourned. 
[Questions submitted for the record and their responses follow:] 
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[Mr. Brogan’s response to questions submitted for the record fol-
low:] 
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[Mr. Winn’s response to questions submitted for the record fol-
low:] 
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[Whereupon, at 11:42 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 

Æ 
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